Recycling Plant Nutrients from Waste and By-Products

A Life Cycle Perspective

Johanna Spångberg

Faculty of Natural Resources and Agricultural Sciences Department of Energy and Technology Uppsala

Doctoral Thesis Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Uppsala 2014 Acta Universitatis agriculturae Sueciae 2014:20

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN (print version) 978-91-576-7988-8 ISBN (electronic version) 978-91-576-7989-5 © 2014 Johanna Spångberg, Uppsala Print: SLU Service/Repro, Uppsala 2014

Recycling plant nutrients from waste and by-products. A life cycle perspective

Abstract

Chemical fertilisers contribute to greenhouse gas emissions, fossil fuel use, use of nonrenewable phosphate rock and a flow of reactive nitrogen to the biosphere, exceeding the planetary boundaries. Recycling of plant nutrients from waste and by-products from society would reduce the use of chemical fertilisers. These plant nutrient sources are also of interest for organic farming, where chemical fertilisers are not allowed, especially organic farms without access to manure.

This thesis assessed the environmental impact of systems recycling plant nutrients from slaughterhouse waste, toilet waste fractions, digested food waste and mussels too small to be used in food production. The methodology used was life cycle assessment (LCA) and the functional unit was production of 1 kg plant-available nitrogen. The environmental impact categories studied were primary energy use, global warming potential (GWP), potential eutrophication and potential acidification. Flow of cadmium to arable soil, use of non-renewable phosphate rock and potential carbon sequestration were also assessed. In addition, additional functions such as phosphorus added to arable soil, energy production, removal of nitrogen and phosphorus from wastewater streams *etc.* were considered. The reference scenario for all comparisons was the production and use of chemical fertilisers.

In general, storage and spreading of the organic fertilisers contributed greatly to potential eutrophication and acidification, except in the case of meat meal fertiliser, which was in a pseudo-stable form. All investigated fertilisers gave rise to goal conflicts as none of the fertilisers reduced the impact for all impact categories studied. The urine fertiliser reduced the largest amount of impact categories and added the least amount of cadmium to arable soil. Meat meal reduced, or had similar results as the reference scenario, for all impact categories except primary energy use and potential eutrophication. For digested food waste, chemical fertiliser use was an environmentally better option for all impacts. Composting gave rise to large nitrogen emissions, thus anaerobic storage was a better environmental option for mussel treatment. Due to the large amount of phosphorus per kg nitrogen in the compost, the reference scenario used the largest amount of non-renewable phosphate rock. A need for applicable methods and data for estimating emissions in LCA of agricultural systems was identified.

Keywords: recycling, waste, organic fertilisers, life cycle assessment, primary energy use, global warming, acidification, eutrophication, cadmium

Author's address: Johanna Spångberg, SLU, Department of Energy and Technology, P.O. Box 7032, 750 07 Uppsala, Sweden. *E-mail:* Johanna.Spangberg@slu.se

Dedication

To Mother Earth

"Oh, Mother Earth, With your fields of green Once more laid down by the hungry hand How long can you give and not receive And feed this world ruled by greed And feed this world ruled by greed" Neil Young

Contents

List of Publications 7				
Abbr	reviations	9		
1	Introduction	11		
2	Objectives and structure of the thesis	13		
2.1	Objectives	13		
2.2	Structure	13		
3	Background	17		
3.1	Agriculture and the environment	17		
	3.1.1 Resource use in agriculture	17		
	3.1.2 Emissions from agriculture	18		
3.2	Plant nutrients in agriculture	20		
	3.2.1 Plant nutrient inputs to agriculture	20		
	3.2.2 Chemical fertiliser production	21		
	3.2.3 Plant nutrient supply on arable farms without livestock	22		
3.3	Organic farming	22		
	3.3.1 General principles and regulations within organic farming	22		
	3.3.2 Organic production in Europe and in Sweden	23		
	3.3.3 Plant nutrient supply on organic arable farms without access	to		
2.4	manure	24		
3.4	Potential plant nutrient sources other than chemical tertilisers and	26		
	manure	20		
4	LCA methodology	29		
4.1	Basics of LCA	29		
4.2	LCA and multi-functionality	31		
4.3	LCA and fertiliser use in agriculture	32		
5	Plant nutrient sources studied - methodology and results	35		
5.1	Methodology used	35		
5.2	Appended papers	35		
5.3	Meat meal	36		
	5.3.1 Outline of the study	36		
	5.3.2 Main findings	36		

5.4	.4 Human excreta			
	5.4.1 Outline of the study	37		
	5.4.2 Main findings	38		
5.5	Digested food waste			
	5.5.1 Outline of the study	38		
	5.5.2 Main findings	40		
5.6	Mussels	40		
	5.6.1 Outline of the study	40		
	5.6.2 Main findings	41		
5.7	Combined presentation of results	42		
	5.7.1 Primary energy use	42		
	5.7.2 Greenhouse gas emissions	44		
	5.7.3 Potential eutrophication	45		
	5.7.4 Potential acidification	46		
	5.7.5 Flows of non-renewable phosphate fertiliser, cadmium to an	able		
	soil and potential carbon sequestration	47		
	5.7.6 Environmental impact in short	48		
6	Discussion	51		
6.1	Methodology	51		
6.2	The issue of multi-functionality 53			
6.3	Emissions from storage and spreading	54		
6.4	Primary energy use and GWP	56		
6.5	Non-renewable phosphate fertiliser use 56			
6.6	Cadmium	58		
6.7	Carbon sequestration	59		
6.8	Suitability in arable farming			
6.9	Future research	60		
7	Conclusions	63		
References 65				
Relei	rences	65		

List of Publications

This thesis is based on the work contained in the following papers, referred to by Roman numerals in the text:

- I Spångberg, J., Hansson, P.-A., Tidåker, P. and Jönsson, H. (2011). Environmental impact of meat meal fertilizer vs. chemical fertilizer. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling* 55, 1078-1086
- II Spångberg, J., Tidåker, P. and Jönsson, H. Environmental impact of recycling nutrients in human excreta to agriculture compared with enhanced wastewater treatment (submitted to *Science of The Total Environment*)
- III Chiew, Y.L., Spångberg, J., Hansson, P.-A. and Jönsson, H. Environmental impact of recycling digested food waste as a fertilizer in agriculture - a generalized case study (manuscript)
- IV Spångberg, J., Jönsson, H. and Tidåker, P. (2013). Bringing nutrients from sea to land - mussels as fertiliser from a life cycle perspective. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 51, 234-244

Papers I and IV are reproduced with the permission of the publishers.

The contribution of Johanna Spångberg to the papers included in this thesis was as follows:

- I Planned the paper with the co-authors. Collected data for the calculations and carried out the impact assessment with inputs from the co-authors. Wrote the paper with large inputs from the co-authors.
- II Planned the paper with the co-authors. Collected data for the calculations and carried out the impact assessment. Wrote the paper with inputs from the co-authors.
- III Planned the paper with the co-authors. Collected some of the data for the calculations and carried out a minor part of the impact assessment. Wrote parts of the paper, with the first author providing the majority of the impact assessment and writing.
- IV Did the majority of the planning. Collected data for the calculations and carried out the impact assessment. Wrote the paper with inputs from the co-authors.

Abbreviations

ABP	Animal By-Product
ALCA	Attributional life cycle assessment
Cd	Cadmium
CLCA	Carbon dioxide
CO_2	Global warming potential
GWP	Consequential life cycle assessment
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
LCA	Life cycle assessment
Ν	Nitrogen
Р	Phosphorus
WWTP	Wastewater treatment plant

1 Introduction

One of the main concerns regarding the environmental impact of agriculture is nutrient management; to maintain good soil quality and avoid nutrient depletion in soils, to avoid emissions from the production and use of fertilisers and to avoid the use of non-renewable resources in the production of fertilisers. This is especially important as the agricultural sector is predicted to further increase due to estimated global population growth of about 35% by 2050 (UN, 2013).

About half the plant nutrient inputs in European agriculture are provided in the form of chemical fertilisers (Eurostat, 2011a; 2011b). The production of these fertilisers relies on fossil fuels and contributes about 4% of the total emissions of greenhouse gases from Swedish agriculture (Brentrup and Pallière, 2008; Jordbruksverket, 2009; Jordbruksverket, 2012a). About 2% of the total energy use in the European Union (EU) is consumed as direct energy use in agriculture, of which about 50% derives from fossil oil use (Eurostat, 2012a). There is also great indirect energy use in agriculture from use of inputs such as fertilisers, pesticides, animal feed *etc.*, which have been estimated to be larger than the direct energy use in *e.g.* Sweden and United Kingdom (Edström *et al.*, 2005; Defra, 2008a). Fertiliser production also contributes to the flow of nitrogen from the atmosphere to the biosphere, increasing the amount of reactive nitrogen in the biosphere and thus potentially increasing the risk of eutrophication of soil and water (Rockström *et al.*, 2009).

By recycling plant nutrients from waste and by-products, production of chemical fertilisers can be decreased, plant nutrients including micro-nutrients returned to arable soil and the flow of new reactive nitrogen into the biosphere decreased. Within organic farming, it is also important to find other plant nutrient sources, especially for farms without access to manure, as the use of chemical fertiliser is not permitted in organic agriculture (EC, 2008). The largest fraction of nitrogen and phosphorus deriving from agriculture is found

in human excreta and in organic waste fractions from households and the food industry (Wivstad *et al.*, 2009). However, the nutrient concentrations in organic fertilisers from waste products are often lower and thus a larger mass of material has to be handled. Organic fertilisers cause emissions of ammonia, nitrogen oxides, methane and nitrous oxide during storage and after spreading, which can contribute to global warming, eutrophication and acidification.

It is therefore a need to assess the environmental impact arising from the management and use of fertilisers deriving from different types of wastes and by-products using a life cycle perspective. Which are the environmental hot-spots from the management and use of such fertilisers and how can the environmental performance be improved?

2 Objectives and structure of the thesis

2.1 Objectives

The main objective of this thesis was to investigate the environmental impacts of recycling plant nutrients from different waste and by-products as fertilisers in agriculture. A life cycle perspective was used in the studies to identify the strengths and weaknesses of these nutrient sources regarding resource use and environmental impact. These aspects are of interest for all agricultural production systems striving to reduce their environmental impact and of special interest for organic arable farming, where chemical fertilisers are not permitted and thus other fertilisers are needed.

2.2 Structure

Three waste fractions from society were studied, namely slaughterhouse waste (**Paper I**), human excreta (**Paper II**) and food waste (**Paper III**) as well as small cultivated mussels, a by-product of seawater treatment (**Paper IV**). The environmental impacts of using these fractions as fertilisers, considering nitrogen and phosphorus content, were assessed and compared with the use of chemical fertilisers. The environmental impacts assessed were; primary energy use, global warming potential, potential eutrophication, potential acidification, flow of cadmium to arable land and use of non-renewable phosphate rock.

Paper I assessed the use of slaughterhouse waste as fertiliser. In the scenario studied, meat meal was produced from slaughterhouse waste, with animal fat as a by-product. The meat meal was then pelleted and used as a fertiliser product and the animal fat was combusted replacing fossil fuel oil. In the reference scenario, the slaughterhouse waste was instead incinerated and

chemical fertiliser was produced and used. The geographical location was southern Sweden.

Paper II assessed the use of toilet waste fractions as fertiliser. In one scenario, source-separated urine and faeces (*e.g.* blackwater) were assessed as fertiliser, while in another scenario only the urine fraction was used as fertiliser. In the reference scenario, chemical fertiliser was produced and used. All scenarios included advanced removal at a wastewater treatment plant of nitrogen and phosphorus in wastewater fractions not used as fertilisers. Greywater was not included in the study. The geographical location was the periphery of Stockholm, Sweden.

Paper III assessed the use of digested food waste as fertiliser. The biogas produced replaced fossil vehicle fuel. In the reference scenario, the food waste was instead incinerated and the heat produced replaced Swedish district heating. Chemical fertiliser was produced and used in the reference scenario. The geographical location was central Sweden.

Paper IV assessed the use of mussels cultivated on the east coast of Sweden as fertiliser. The mussels in that region grow too small to be used in the food industry, due to the low salinity of the water. In the reference scenario, nitrogen and phosphorus removed with the uptake of the mussels were instead removed at a wastewater treatment plant and chemical fertiliser was produced and used.

The background to the research topic is presented in Chapter 3, while background to the methodology used is presented in Chapter 4. In Chapter 5, methodology used in **Paper I-IV** is described with a system description of the studies. The main findings are also presented in Chapter 5, which concludes with a summarising section comparing the different fertilisers in which the results are presented per kg plant-available nitrogen spread on arable soil. An overall discussion follows in Chapter 6. *Figure 1* illustrates the structure of the thesis relative to **Papers I-IV**.



Figure 1. Structure of the thesis relative to Papers I-IV.

3 Background

3.1 Agriculture and the environment

According to Rockström *et al.* (2009), the planetary boundaries have been exceeded in a number of environmental categories important for a sustainable world, such as loss of biodiversity, increased climate change and excessive inputs to the nitrogen cycle. Agriculture is a sector with important impacts relating to all these categories.

3.1.1 Resource use in agriculture

Of the total energy use in the EU, about 2% is consumed as direct energy use in agriculture, of which about 50% derives from fossil oil use (Eurostat, 2012a). Apart from the direct energy use, there is also great indirect energy use in agriculture from use of inputs such as fertilisers, pesticides, animal feed *etc*. There are no data available on this indirect use at EU level, but estimates show that the indirect energy use is similar or larger than the direct energy use, depending on the farming system (Edström *et al.*, 2005; Defra, 2008a). Estimates made for Swedish agriculture show that the indirect energy use is about 13% larger than the direct energy use (Edström *et al.*, 2005). Of the indirect energy use in agriculture, production of chemical fertilisers is the main input, contributing about 50-60% of the total indirect energy use (Edström *et al.*, 2005; Defra, 2008a).

Resources used in agriculture are fossil fuels and minerals, such as phosphate rock. Fossil fuels are used in most operations on the farm, such as field operations, drying of crops and heating of animal housing facilities. Phosphate rock is an essential resource in the production of phosphorus fertilisers and is a non-renewable resource. The main phosphate rock mines are located in China, the United States, Morocco, West Sahara and Russia. The reserves of a certain mineral indicate the amount of that mineral it is feasible to produce under current economic and technical conditions (USGS, 2013). If

current rate of production is assumed also for the future, the phosphate rock reserves are estimated to be available between 90 and 400 years (Vaccari, 2009; Van Kauwenbergh, 2010; USGS, 2013), while estimates considering potential changes in demand estimate the availability to 60 to 130 years (Cordell and White, 2011). In addition, many actors are concerned that the quality of the phosphorus will decrease and thus become more costly to produce. Potassium, like phosphorus, derives from mine reserves in the form of potash (most commonly potassium chloride), which contains water-soluble potassium. Estimated lifetime of the potassium reserves, at current production rates, is about 280 years (USGS, 2013).

3.1.2 Emissions from agriculture

Greenhouse gas emissions are projected to increase with increasing global population (van Beek *et al.*, 2010). This is seen as a major problem globally, with the EU, having committed within the Kyoto agreement to reduce its greenhouse gas emissions by 20% by 2020 compared with 1990 levels (EC, 2014), and the Swedish Parliament having adopted a vision of a climate-neutral country by 2050 (Sveriges Regering, 2012). According to National Inventory Reports, agriculture contributes 10% of the greenhouse gas emissions within the European Union and 13% of the Swedish emissions (EEA, 2012; SEPA, 2012) (*Figure 2a*). These reported emissions from agriculture include only emissions from organogenic soils, chemical fertiliser production, fossil fuel use and imported fodder also were to be included, Swedish agriculture would cause about 19% of the total greenhouse gases reported (*Figure 2b*). Emissions from fossil fuel use, chemical fertiliser production, manure management and managed soils are all connected to fertiliser use to some extent.



Figure 2. Contributions to a) global warming potential (GWP) from the different sectors of the Swedish society according to the Swedish National Inventory Report (SEPA, 2012) and b) to GWP within the Swedish agriculture (Brentrup and Pallière, 2008, Jordbruksverket, 2009; Jordbruksverket, 2012a; Jordbruksverket, 2013a).

Agriculture can contribute to carbon sequestration and can thus act as a sink for some greenhouse gas emissions, by building up the carbon pool of the soil. This function could be expanded by *e.g.* converting arable land to forestland or grassland, restoring wetlands, adding organic materials with fertilisers to soil, using crop rotations including diverse crops or using cover crops (Freibauer *et al.*, 2004; Lal, 2008). However, it must be borne in mind that sooner or later the level of soil organic matter reaches a certain equilibrium level, thus limiting further carbon sequestration by the soil (El-Hage Scialabba and Müller-Lindenlauf, 2010).

Agriculture is the main contributor of ammonia emissions within Europe, creating over 90% of the total emissions (Eurostat, 2012b). Ammonia is a gas that cause both acidification and eutrophication and which derives mainly from manure management in agriculture. Ammonia emissions and losses of nitrogen and phosphorus from arable soils to waters are the greatest contributors to eutrophication within agriculture. For example, there have been tremendous problems with eutrophication of the Baltic Sea in northern Europe owing to increased nutrient loads between the 1950s and 1980s. These loads have stabilised in recent years, but are still a major concern. Agriculture contributes an estimated 40% of the total anthropogenic Swedish net inputs of nitrogen and phosphorus to the surrounding seas (SEPA, 2008). Other nutrient-related problems are occurring in other parts of Europe, *e.g.* German Bight, the Wadden Sea *etc.* (EEA, 2001).

Another agricultural activity having an impact on acidification is the combustion of fossil fuels which emits nitrogen oxides, causing acidification and eutrophication, and sulphur oxides, causing acidification. Both these emissions can also give rise to photochemical ozone.

Agricultural soils can be a sink for heavy metals, with the main sources being deposition and addition of fertilisers (de Vries *et al.*, 2002; Nicholson *et al.*, 2003). Of these heavy metals, cadmium is of great concern as intake can cause renal and skeletal problems in humans, with one of the major intake routes being via food (mainly cereals and root crops) (EFSA, 2009). Monitoring has shown that parts of the Swedish population have cadmium levels in their urine that are at or above the levels which can potentially cause skeletal or renal effects (KemI, 2011). Historically, the main source of cadmium to arable soil was application of chemical fertilisers, but today the main source is atmospheric deposition (KemI, 2011). Cadmium in chemical fertilisers derives from phosphate rock, with sedimentary sources, the main source of phosphate rock globally, containing significantly higher concentrations than volcanic sources, *e.g.* from Russia, Finland and South Africa. The Swedish Chemicals Agency has emphasised the need to lower the

national limit value for cadmium in chemical fertilisers substantially, from 100 to 12 mg per kg phosphorus, in order to reduce these health risks (KemI, 2011). There are currently no EU regulations concerning cadmium in fertilisers, but there are proposals to set a limit of 46 mg cadmium per kg phosphorus (EC, 2011). Studies have shown that the median content of cadmium in phosphate fertilisers sold in Europe is 87 mg per kg phosphorus (Nziguheba and Smolders, 2008).

3.2 Plant nutrients in agriculture

For plants to grow optimally, essential nutrients are required. Among these nutrients, nitrogen, phosphorus and potassium are needed in greater amounts and are thus called macro-nutrients. However, other macro-nutrients such as calcium, magnesium and sulphur are also needed, as are a number of micronutrients such as boron, iron, manganese, copper, zinc, molybdenum, chlorine etc. Although these are not necessarily essential to all plants, all are essential to some (IFA, 2013). Factors such as the geographical location of the soil, the soil type and its acidity (pH) determine the extent to which nutrients within the soil are available to plants (Barber, 1995). For example, a soil with high content of clay or organic matter holds water and nutrients much better than a sandy soil. Furthermore, even though nutrients are presented in the soil, the supply to plants is limited by the rate at which the soil can release these nutrients and the extent to which the nutrients are removed by the harvested crops. Thus, in all farming systems, it is highly important to have good nutrient management so as to maintain soil fertility and provide a good balance of required nutrients in order to obtain good crop yields (Watson et al., 2002; Dawson and Hilton, 2011). A large amount of the nutrients used in agriculture leave the farm with crops supplied to external food and feed markets, but there are also great internal flows on the farm in the form of manure, crop residues and feed (Wivstad et al., 2009). Due to the large amounts of macro-nutrients needed by crop plants, adding these to the soil is of the greatest concern for the farmer. Traditionally, crop rotation and regular fallow periods, together with spreading of animal manure, allowed the soil to recover some of its fertility, but today the main method used to restore nutrients in soil is the application of chemical fertilisers (EC, 2013).

3.2.1 Plant nutrient inputs to agriculture

As part of the 'Green Revolution' beginning in the 1960s, the production and use of chemical fertilisers increased (Matson *et al.*, 1997). Today, about 45% of total nitrogen and phosphorus inputs within the EU originate from chemical

fertilisers (Eurostat, 2011a; 2011b). The other nitrogen inputs come from gross manure input (about 39%), atmospheric deposition (about 8%), biological nitrogen fixation (about 7%) and organic fertilisers other than manure (about 1%) (Eurostat, 2011a). The other phosphorus inputs come from manure input (about 50%) and from organic fertilisers (almost 5%) (Eurostat, 2011b). Of the plant-available nitrogen added with fertiliser inputs to Swedish agriculture, about 76% is from chemical fertilisers, about 23% from manure and about 1% from organic fertilisers other than manure (not including atmospheric deposition or biological fixation) (SCB, 2012a). In addition, of the gross nitrogen input to Swedish soils, about 12% is added by biological nitrogen fixation (Eurostat, 2011a). Of the plant-available phosphorus added with fertiliser to Swedish agriculture, about 27% is from chemical fertilisers, 71% from manure and about 2% from organic fertilisers other than manure (SCB, 2012a). Potassium is an important plant nutrient, especially for grass and legume-dominated systems. However, it is a less highly prioritised plant macro-nutrient, both because it is often not the limiting nutrient in the farming system, as significant amounts are released to Swedish soils by mineral weathering, and because it is less harmful to the environment.

3.2.2 Chemical fertiliser production

Of the nitrogen fertiliser products consumed in Europe, 47% is ammonium nitrate and calcium ammonium nitrate, while some ammonia nitrate is used in the different NP and NPK fertiliser compounds commercially available (Fertilizers Europe, 2013). The corresponding figure for Sweden is around 60% (Jordbruksverket, 2012a). Ammonium nitrate is produced from the reaction of ammonia with nitric acid. Ammonia is produced by fixation of nitrogen from the air, requiring energy, with the major energy source used being natural gas, which also emits carbon dioxide (IFA, 2009). Furthermore, processes in nitric acid production cause nitrous oxide emissions (Brentrup and Pallière, 2008). In total, nitrogen fertiliser production contributes about 1% of total global greenhouse gas emissions (Brentrup and Pallière, 2008). Globally, chemical fertiliser production is the main contributor to nitrogen fixation, with Rockström *et al.* (2009) recommending a decrease of about 75% in the current level of nitrogen fixation to reach levels within safe planetary boundaries.

The phosphorus in chemical fertilisers is derived from phosphate rock, which is mined as discussed in section 1.1. Production of phosphorus fertilisers consumes about 2% of the total energy used and contributes about 1% of the GWP caused by average European nitrogen fertiliser production (Jenssen and Kongshaug, 2003; Bellarby *et al.*, 2008).

3.2.3 Plant nutrient supply on arable farms without livestock

Due to technological developments and an increased dependency on global market conditions, specialisation in agriculture has increased over recent decades (Naylor *et al.*, 2005; Defra, 2008b). This has led to a change from farm systems with a mixture of livestock and crops to an increased proportion of farm holdings specialising in only one livestock or crop. In the EU, 40% of agricultural holdings specialise in arable farming, 22% specialise in livestock and 38% are mixed farms, *i.e.* where neither livestock nor crop production dominates the activities (Eurostat, 2010). One major factor enabling such specialisation was the introduction of chemical fertilisers.

Apart from using chemical fertilisers, arable farms without access to manure can also use green manure and crop rotations including nitrogen-fixing crops, *e.g.* a legume with nitrogen-fixing bacteria (Watson *et al.*, 2002). Green manuring involves growing plants, most commonly a nitrogen-fixing green manure crop, that are subsequently incorporated into the soil to increase the organic matter content and add plant-available nutrients to the soil. Growing plant species with a deep root system is also good for supplying the upper soil layers with nutrients 'mined' from deeper layers. However, for all these fertilisation strategies addition of phosphorus is needed in the long run, at least if more products, *i.e.* more phosphorus, are transported away from the farm than to the farm.

Finding alternative plant nutrient sources to chemical fertilisers and manure is of particular interest in organic arable farming, as chemical fertilisers are not permitted in organic production.

3.3 Organic farming

About 1% of the agricultural land worldwide (including arable land, permanent crops and pastures) is under organic production (FAO, 2010; Willer and Kilcher, 2012). The countries with the greatest proportion of organic agricultural land globally are Australia, Argentina and the United States (Willer and Kilcher, 2012).

3.3.1 General principles and regulations within organic farming

Most regulations globally on organic production are grounded in the basic principles of organic farming defined by IFOAM (International Federation of Organic Agriculture Movements) (Organic World, 2013). IFOAM is an umbrella organisation of the organic world with the mission to lead, unite and assist the organic movement (IFOAM, 2013a). The basic principle stated by IFOAM is that "production should be based on ecological processes, and

recycling, the systems should fit the cycles and ecological balances in nature and by designing the farming system, establish habitats and maintain genetic and agricultural diversity" (IFOAM, 2013b).

On EU level, the legal framework on organic production and labelling is provided by Council Regulation No 834/2007 (EC, 2007), with detailed rules on production, controlling and labelling in Commission Regulation No 889/2008 (EC, 2008). These EU regulations define organic production as "an overall system of farm management and food production that combines best environmental practices, a high level of biodiversity, the preservation of natural resources, the application of high animal welfare standards and a production method in line with the preference of certain consumers for products produced using natural substances and processes" (EC, 2007). Among other things, it is stated that mineral nitrogen fertilisers are not permitted (EC, 2007).

The EU legislation on organic production acts as a common minimum standard, while member states can enact their own stricter standards. In Sweden, KRAV is the largest labelling organisation for organic production, and is also an active member of IFOAM. Compared with the EU legislation the KRAV standards are stricter in some areas (KRAV, 2013). Farmers in Sweden can receive financial compensation from the government for farming under organic principles (Jordbruksverket, 2013a).

In many ways, organic agriculture can be viewed as a legalised form of agriculture striving for environmental sustainability. Many of the principles of organic farming also apply for sustainable agriculture as defined by the European Union (EU) and Swedish authorities. In the EU, 28 agri-environment indicators are stated as a tool to assess the sustainable development of agriculture (EC, 2006a). These indicators include *e.g.* area under organic farming, chemical fertiliser consumption, energy use, specialisation of agriculture, greenhouse gas emissions *etc.* A Swedish report on indicators for sustainable agriculture, issued jointly by the Swedish Environmental Protection Agency (SEPA) and the Swedish Board of Agriculture (Jordbruksverket), includes *e.g.* plant nutrient balances, soil fertility, use of pesticides and herbicides, energy use, greenhouse gas emissions and waste management (SCB *et al.*, 2012).

3.3.2 Organic production in Europe and in Sweden

Of the total agricultural land area utilised within the EU, 4.1% is now under organic production, with the total area under organic production increasing by 6-7% annually between 2006 and 2008 (Eurostat, 2009).

In Sweden, the area under organic production is currently about 425 000 hectares, corresponding to 14% of Sweden's agricultural land area (SCB, 2013a). The increase in certified organic land (including land in the qualifying period for financial compensation) was 76% between 2005 and 2009 (Sveriges Riksdag, 2010). The Swedish Government set up a number of goals on the development of organic production to be reached by 2010 (Sveriges Regering, 2006). These goals are currently under evaluation before new goals are proposed. Two of the goals for 2010 were for the area under organic production to be increased to 20% of total agricultural area and for 25% of total public food consumption to be organically produced. Neither of these two goals was fully met (Sveriges Riksdag, 2010), although organic production is likely to increase further in Sweden.

3.3.3 Plant nutrient supply on organic arable farms without access to manure

According to IFOAM (2013b), organic management should be adapted to local conditions, where "inputs should be reduced by reuse, recycling and efficient management of materials and energy in order to maintain and improve environmental quality and conserve resources". The EU legislation states that "organic farming should primarily rely on renewable resources within locally organised agricultural systems. In order to minimise the use of non-renewable resources, waste and by-products of plant and animal origin should be recycled to return nutrients to the land" (EC, 2007). Furthermore, on plant nutrient management the EU legislation 834/2007 states that "the fertility and biological activity of the soil shall be maintained and increased by multiannual crop rotation including legumes and other green manure crops, and by the application of livestock manure or organic material, both preferably composted, from organic production" (EC, 2007). If the nutritional needs of the plants cannot be met through these measures, fertilisers listed in Annex I of EU regulation 889/2008 (EC, 2008) can be used, e.g. manures from nonorganic production, mushroom culture waste, guano, blood meal, fish meal. Approved fertilisers in the KRAV standard follow the EU regulations except that guano and manure from genetically modified animals are not permitted (KRAV, 2013). The KRAV standard also restricts the amount of heavy metals that can be added to arable soil, e.g. 0.75 g of cadmium per hectare and year (KRAV, 2013).

On the farms in Sweden that receive environmental compensation for organic production, 91% of the nitrogen input is from manure and 9% from other approved fertilisers. For phosphorus, the corresponding figures are 87% and 13% (SCB, 2012a). In a study which drew up plant nutrient balances for Swedish farms, it was found that the nitrogen surplus was about 17% lower for

organic arable farms than for conventional arable farms (Wivstad et al., 2009). This was mainly due to lower intensity of the organic production, e.g. lower inputs of external plant nutrients. For phosphorus, the nutrient balance results showed the opposite to those for nitrogen, with organic arable farms having a significantly greater phosphorus surplus than the corresponding conventional farms (Wivstad et al., 2009). This could have been due to a short-term increase in consumption of organic fertilisers with high phosphorus content owing to temporarily low prices, because other studies report a decreasing trend in the phosphorus content of organic arable soils (Løes and Øgaard, 1997; Stockdale et al., 2002; Gosling and Shepherd, 2005). In general, organic arable farms cultivate a higher percentage of lev and green manure than conventional arable farms in order to maintain the fertility of the soil (Wivstad et al., 2009). A common crop is ley with nitrogen-fixing legumes, increasing the nitrogen input to the soil. The current trend among organic arable farms in Sweden is for the area of forage and seed ley to increase and the area of green manure ley to decrease (Wivstad et al., 2009).

In Sweden, as in many other Western countries, the soils in many areas are already rich in phosphorus due to excessive application of fertilisers in the past (Barberis et al., 1996; Gosling and Shepherd, 2005). This has made phosphorus inputs a less significant problem than nitrogen inputs for many organic arable farms, although the soil phosphorus reserves will not last forever and sustainable phosphorus sources are required for future use. Existing phosphorus fertilisers used in organic farming, apart from manure, are products based on different by-products of animal origin, such as meat and bone meal, and by-products from the starch and yeast industry (Jordbruksverket, 2012b). As the major nitrogen input to an organic arable farm without manure is through nitrogen-fixing crops, it is highly important to reduce the losses of nitrogen at the transition from ley or green manure to crop cultivation. In this context, timing and season are of particular importance (Thorup-Kristensen et al., 2003; Olesen et al., 2009). Due to the difficulties with timing of plantavailable nitrogen supply, nitrogen has been shown to be the most limiting nutrient in most organic arable farming systems (Torstensson, 1998; Doltra et al., 2011). The nitrogen fertiliser products, other than manure, approved for organic farming are animal by-products and other products based on byproducts from the food industry, such as molasses from the sugar industry, vinasse from the yeast industry and by-products from ethanol production (Jordbruksverket, 2012b).

In conclusion, it is a great challenge for organic arable farms to compensate for export of nutrients from the farm. Effective plant nutrient management is obviously key to sustainable nutrient input. This is also one of the major

challenges for organic production to reduce its environmental impact, as careful management of plant nutrients reduces the emissions of ammonia and nitrous oxide (El-Hage Scialabba and Müller-Lindenlauf, 2010).

3.4 Potential plant nutrient sources other than chemical fertilisers and manure

There is a range of products from nature and industry that could be potential plant nutrient sources for farming. Major flows of nitrogen and phosphorus from nature and society are shown in *Table 1*.

Table 1. Major flows of nitrogen and phosphorus produced in Swedish urban society (and from potential mussel production on the east coast of Sweden)

Substrate	Nitrogen (ton)	Phosphorus (ton)
Urine ¹	37 160	3 040
Faeces ¹	5 070	1 690
(Approved sewage sludge ²)	(7 810)	(4 890)
Household food waste ³	6 520	1 110
Non-household food waste ³	1 250	310
Slaughterhouse waste ⁴	1 820	1 220
Other by-products from food industry ⁵	6 580	1 790
Ash from incineration of biofuels ⁶	0	7 500
Potential mussel production ⁷	480	30

¹Wivstad et al. (2009).

²Sludge with approved levels of heavy metals (SCB, 2012b).

³Wivstad *et al.* (2009). "Non-household food waste" including food waste from restaurants and large-scale catering.

⁴Wivstad *et al.* (2009). Including slaughterhouse waste from bone meal production and other ABP Category III materials.

⁵Wivstad *et al.* (2009). Including by-products from the sugar industry, distillers, breweries, milk industry *etc*. About 87% of the nitrogen and 72% of the phosphorus from this section are recycled as fodder.

⁶SEPA (2013). It should be noted that a large part of this ash is from mixed fuel combustion and thus the quality of the ash varies widely. About 900 ton of these is from incineration of ABP.

⁷Lindahl (2010).

Due to the fact that a large portion of the nutrients leaving agriculture accompany food products for human intake and thus end up in human excreta, urine and faeces contain the largest flows of nitrogen and phosphorus within society (*Table 1*). As the majority of the urine and faeces produced in society are mixed with other sewage fractions entering wastewater treatment plants, they become contaminated by *e.g.* industry wastewater and stormwater, and a major proportion of the nitrogen is lost during treatment and with the effluent. The remaining nitrogen and phosphorus are found in the sewage sludge. To



improve nutrient recycling, the Swedish Farmers Union (LRF), among others, is promoting the installation of source-separating systems, where urine and faeces can be collected separately under more controlled forms. The urine and faeces fractions are approved for use as fertiliser in conventional production in Sweden, but not in organic production (EC, 2008; KRAV, 2013).

Sweden has high ambitions for increasing its biogas production and has set the target that by 2018, 40% of all food waste must be treated in such a way that nutrients and energy are recovered (Sveriges Regering, 2012). The digestate produced during biogas production should thus be used as a fertiliser. The potential of slaughterhouse waste is difficult to estimate precisely, as the use of this waste depends on current regulations and demand from the pet food market. Category III Animal By-Products (ABP) are allowed in pet food production, which is a more economically favourable option than incineration of the waste. Even so, a large proportion of slaughterhouse waste is currently incinerated, mainly in the form of the biofuel Biomal (Linderholm and Mattsson, 2013). Many of the by-products from the food industry are already recycled back to Swedish agriculture as animal feedstuffs (Wivstad *et al.* 2009). The potential of ash from incineration of biofuels as a fertiliser depends on the quality of the ash (Linderholm and Mattsson, 2013).

There are a number of challenges with using organic waste and by-products as fertiliser in agriculture (*Figure 3*). For example treatment techniques which ensure good fertiliser hygiene need to be developed and logistics chains from production site to arable land need to be established, including acceptance of the products by farmers and by consumers buying the agricultural products. Development of spreading equipment is important if commonly available equipment is not suitable. Lastly, all processes involved need to be economically sustainable. However, the emphasis of this thesis was on assessing the environmental impacts of using organic waste and by-products as fertilisers in agriculture.



Figure 3. Challenges involved in using organic waste and by-products as fertiliser.

4 LCA methodology

Life cycle assessment (LCA) is a quantitative method which assesses the environmental impacts of a product or service over a life cycle. The concept of life cycle thinking is to consider all relevant aspects in the whole life of the product or service, from extraction of the resources for production to the endof-use phase, *i.e.* disposal phase (Baumann and Tillman, 2004). The purpose of a LCA can be to identify environmental hot-spots in the production of a product or the use of a service, to market products or services, to compare the environmental impact of different products and services and for policy making and planning (ISO, 2006a). In order to make relevant comparisons between different LCAs, it is important that they follow the same structure and consider the same delimitations. The method is standardised according to the international standards ISO 14040 and ISO 14044 (ISO, 2006a; 2006b).

4.1 Basics of LCA

The different phases of a LCA are described in *Figure 4*. One of the most important steps in conducting a LCA is the goal and scope definition, including a clear goal of the study, well-defined level of detail and appropriate system boundaries (Ekvall *et al.*, 2005; ISO, 2006a). The functional unit, which is the reference unit to which all flows and data are related, *e.g.* one kilo of a product, should also be defined in this phase. In the inventory phase, the necessary empirical data are collected. In the impact assessment step, these data are classified into different impact categories, *e.g.* global warming potential and potential acidification, and characterised according to the relative contribution of each emission or resource use. Equivalence factors, *e.g.* characterisation factors, based on science are used to convert the data collected into single values within the different impact categories (Baumann and Tillman, 2004). In the final part of the LCA, interpretation, the results are interpreted and

significant issues identified. The work is carried out in an iterative way as new insights are gained during the work process (ISO, 2006a).



Figure 4. The different phases of a life cycle assessment (LCA) (ISO, 2006a).

The results can be presented as midpoint or endpoint results, where midpoint means stopping at the impact categories calculated and endpoint means weighing the impact categories together to one result and relating this to *e.g.* human health, where the endpoint can be Daily Adjusted Life Years (DALY) (EC, 2010). However, endpoint results are more uncertain and are less frequently calculated (Bare *et al.*, 2000).

There are different approaches to LCA, the two most common being consequential LCA (CLCA) and attributional LCA (ALCA) (EC, 2010). In CLCA, a change-orientated perspective is adopted in the choice of data and in determining the effect of the products produced, following market mechanisms. Marginal data are used, e.g. for electricity the source chosen is what would be produced if the electricity use increased within a chosen region (EC, 2010). An ALCA strives to assess the specific impact of a product or service, using relevant data representing the existing or forecasted surrounding systems, whether a past, current or future production system. Average data are used on e.g. technique performance, electricity use etc. (Ekvall et al. 2005; EC, 2010). When to use which of these LCA approaches, and how, depends mainly on the goal of the study and this issue has been widely discussed in the LCA community (Finnveden et al., 2009; Earles and Halog, 2011; Zamagni et al., 2012). In general, CLCA is preferable for hypothetical studies on new products, for analysis of future scenarios or for policy making, while ALCA is preferable used for finding hot-spots in a production process, for environmental labelling or for comparing existing products (Baumann and Tillman, 2004;

Finnveden *et al.*, 2009). The main objection to use ALCA approach in agricultural LCAs is that it does not consider crop supply and the change in demand for other crops, land constraints, land transformation *etc.* (Schmidt, 2008).

4.2 LCA and multi-functionality

When a system or service provides more than one function in a life cycle assessment, the issue of multi-functionality and the question of how to share the environmental burden between the functions arises. These issues are especially complex when assessing reuse and recycling (EC, 2010).

Allocation by partitioning is one solution to multi-functional processes, where the burden is divided between the different products produced by e.g. physical or economic properties. According to the ISO standards, allocation should be avoided when possible (ISO, 2006b). This can be achieved by more refined data collection, dividing the unit process into multiple sub-processes so that the different outputs can be separated. As most multiple outputs from a production system depend on each other this can be difficult, and in these cases system expansion should be used (ISO, 2006b). System expansion can be done by expanding the system boundaries and include additional functions, so that the compared systems fulfills the same multiple functions (Figure 5a). Another variant of system expansion is done by subtracting alternative systems fulfilling the same functions as to reduce the functional units of the system (Figure 5b) (Heijungs and Guinée, 2007; EC, 2010). Substitution often leads to negative inventory flow and sometimes even overall negative results for impact parameters (Guinée et al., 2002; EC, 2010). Some LCA practioners argue that system expansion should not be applied in ALCA, as the substituted activities actually do not occur and are also speculative and uncertain, and therefore more appropriate in a consequential approach (Heijungs and Guniée, 2007; Brander and Wylie, 2011). Others argue that system expansion can be used in ALCA if average data are used (Finnveden et al., 2009).



Figure 5. Illustration (after Finnveden, 1999) of handling multi-functionality in life cycle assessment (LCA) of waste treatment by a) system expansion with system enlargement and b) system expansion with subtracted function. The functions studied are noted in bold text.

As the results of a LCA study are affected by the allocation method chosen, transparency is highly important so the reference flow and how allocation is handled must be thoroughly described (Finnveden, 1999; Winkler and Bilitewski, 2007). A need for improved guidance on solving multi-functional systems in LCA has been noted by a number of LCA practitioners (Heijungs and Guniée, 2007; Lundie *et al.*, 2007; Zamagni *et al.*, 2012).

4.3 LCA and fertiliser use in agriculture

Some of the most relevant, and commonly used, environmental aspects associated with agricultural production in LCA are GWP, primary energy use, land use, depletion of abiotic resources, potential eutrophication and potential acidification. In addition to these categories, toxicity, water use, biodiversity, land use change and soil fertility should be included to cover all environmental impacts from agriculture, but are often excluded due to lack of methodological consensus, priority and time (Brentrup *et al.*, 2004; Röös *et al.*, 2013).

Activities connected with the environmental impact of fertiliser use include the production of fertilisers, depletion of abiotic resources such as phosphorus, collection and storage systems for organic fertilisers, emissions from soil after



spreading of fertilisers, spreading operations, emissions of heavy metals such as cadmium to soil and effects on soil quality (Cederberg and Mattsson, 2000; Brentrup *et al.*, 2004). Finding data on processes such as fuel consumption during fertiliser spreading and the amount of heavy metals added with the fertiliser is quite straight-forward, while finding data on emissions from biological processes can be more difficult. Assessing the environmental burden of gaseous emissions, *e.g.* ammonia, methane, nitrous oxide and other nitrogen oxides emissions, occurring at different stages of decomposition of organic materials is particularly difficult, as the emissions are highly variable (Brentrup *et al.*, 2001; Payraudeau *et al.*, 2007).

According to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) and the Kyoto Protocol, participating parties are required to submit national inventories of anthropogenic greenhouse gas emissions on an annual basis (UNFCCC, 1998). Due to this, comprehensive guidelines and generic methods on estimating the greenhouse gas emissions from agriculture have been developed (IPCC, 2006). Spreading nitrogen fertilisers in the field cause direct nitrous oxide emissions. According to IPCC (2006), the default value for these direct nitrous oxide emissions is set to 1% nitrous oxide nitrogen per amount of total nitrogen added to soil. Volatilised ammonia and nitrogen oxides also causes indirect nitrous oxide emissions which are estimated using a default value, the same percentage as for the direct emissions, based on volatilised nitrogen becoming nitrous oxide nitrogen (IPCC, 2006). Emission factors considering more regional conditions, such as climate, type of soil etc. have been developed for some regions and countries. For the calculations in the national inventory of Sweden, specific national values are used for application of mineral fertilisers and manure (SEPA, 2013) and for potential eutrophication and acidification, site-specific characterisation factors have been developed (Potting and Hauschild, 2006; Finnveden et al., 2009). However, specific national factors are not frequently used, as studies often involve a range of geographical sites within the system and national data can be difficult to find (Potting and Hauschild, 2006; Bare, 2009). IPCC also gives default values for nitrogen leaching, although these are very rough estimates with the same value for all soil types and fertilisers except drylands. which is set to zero (IPCC, 2006). More accurate calculations of losses from a certain amount of nitrogen and phosphorus added to an arable soil requires a model considering local conditions such as soil type, precipitation, soil organic matter etc. (Brentrup et al., 2000; EC, 2010). A number of data on emissions from management of organic fertilisers can also be found in various field studies (e.g. Rodhe et al., 2004; Karlsson and Rodhe, 2002; Amon et al., 2006).

5 Plant nutrient sources studied - methodology and results

5.1 Methodology used

Attributional LCA methodology was used in all studies in this thesis (**Papers** I-IV). As **Papers I-IV** assessed fertiliser use based on available nitrogen added to arable soil, which did not have a direct impact on marginal effects such as change in demand for other crops, land constraints *etc.*, the choice of LCA approach was justified. Scenarios with a more consequential perspective for certain processes were assessed in the sensitivity analysis in **Papers I-III**. All studies included waste treatment in addition to the fertiliser production, *i.e.* system expansion with system enlargement including additional functions was used in all papers, **Papers I-IV**. In **Papers I** and **III** system expansion with subtracted functions was also used. Average data were used in all studies.

5.2 Appended papers

- Paper I Environmental impact of meat meal fertilizer vs. chemical fertilizer.
- **Paper II** Environmental impact of recycling nutrients in human excreta to agriculture compared with enhanced wastewater treatment.
- Paper III
 Environmental impact of recycling digested food waste as fertilizer in agriculture a generalized case study.
- Paper IV
 Bringing nutrients from sea to land mussels as fertiliser from a life cycle perspective.

5.3 Meat meal

5.3.1 Outline of the study

In the scenario studied in **Paper I**, meat meal was produced and pelleted into a fertiliser product. The burden from the generation of slaughterhouse waste, *i.e.* ABP, was not included in the study, as this was considered to be produced in the same amount and way regardless of future treatment. In the fertiliser production process, animal fat was also produced and was combusted, replacing combustion of fossil fuel oil (Figure 6). In the reference scenario, the slaughterhouse waste was incinerated, after addition of formic acid to prevent degradation of the material during transport. The incineration of slaughterhouse waste replaced incineration of biofuels. The fertiliser produced and used in this reference scenario was chemical fertiliser. The main functional unit of the study was the production of 1 kg of spring wheat, with the additional function of treatment of 0.59 kg of ABP. The generation of ABP, pelleting of meat meal fertiliser and production and incineration of Biomal were assumed to take place in southern Sweden, while the meat meal production and incineration of animal fat were assumed to take place in Denmark.



Figure 6. System description of scenarios using animal by-products (ABP) studied in **Paper I**: a) production of meat meal fertiliser (MM) and b) reference scenario (MMR) with incineration of the ABP and use of chemical fertiliser (fert.=fertiliser).

5.3.2 Main findings

The results clearly showed the importance of the infrastructure used, *i.e.* the fuels replaced in the different scenarios. As the whole fraction of slaughterhouse waste was incinerated in the reference scenario (MMR), thus containing a larger amount of energy, the energy saving was larger in this scenario. On the other hand, the meat meal fertiliser scenario (MM) replaced a fossil fuel. This meant greater savings in carbon dioxide emissions, which resulted in lower greenhouse gas emissions for the MM scenario than the reference scenario. The effects of these replaced fuels had a great influence on


the final results. However, the production of meat meal fertiliser was the largest contributor to energy use and greenhouse gas emissions in the MM scenario. The results on potential acidification and eutrophication were dominated by the impacts from field operations (including leakage from soil) with total results that were similar for both scenarios. The use of non-renewable phosphorus was larger in the reference scenario, while the flow of cadmium to soil was approximately the same for both scenarios. A scenario where the incineration of slaughterhouse waste replaced incineration of coal instead of a biofuel in the MMR scenario reduced the net GWP to lower than that in the MM scenario.

5.4 Human excreta

5.4.1 Outline of the study

Two scenarios using toilet waste fractions as fertiliser were studied in Paper II. In one of the scenarios (TB), the urine and the faeces (blackwater) were both source-separated, and the nutrients were recycled back to arable land (Figure 7). In the other scenario (TU), only the urine fraction was sourceseparated. In both scenarios the source-separated fractions were stored according to guidelines on safe use of urine and faeces (Schönning and Stenström, 2004; WHO, 2006). In a reference scenario (TR), chemical fertilisers were produced and used. All scenarios, except the TB scenario, included treatment of nitrogen and phosphorus at a wastewater treatment plant (WWTP) for the toilet waste fractions not source-separated, so that the same amounts of nitrogen and phosphorus were removed from wastewater in all scenarios. Components included for the WWTP treatment were carbon source, e.g. methanol, precipitation chemicals and energy used for advanced removal of nitrogen and phosphorus to reach reduction levels specified by BSAP (SEPA, 2009). Treatment of greywater was not included. The main functional unit in Paper II was the production and spreading of a fertiliser containing 1 kg of plant-available nitrogen after spreading. Additional functions of the system were application of 0.15 kg of phosphorus to arable soil and treatment and removal of 1.21 kg of nitrogen and 0.15 kg of phosphorus from human excreta.



Figure 7. System description of scenarios using toilet waste fractions studied in **Paper II**: a) blackwater toilet fraction scenario (TB), b) urine toilet fraction scenario (TU) and c) toilet fraction reference scenario (TR) (U=Urine, F=Faeces, P=Phosphate rock fertiliser, NP=Chemical fertiliser).

5.4.2 Main findings

For all impact categories except energy use, the use of blackwater as fertiliser caused a larger impact than the use of urine. This was mainly due to the larger volumes of substrate that had to be handled in TB, and also because the blackwater needed a longer storage time to meet the criteria on safe use. Compared with the reference scenario, the toilet waste fraction scenarios (TB and TU) used less energy and caused lower emissions of greenhouse gases. This was mainly due to the great energy and chemical use required for advanced removal of nitrogen and phosphorus at the WWTP. On the other hand, the results on potential eutrophication and acidification were larger for the toilet waste fraction scenarios than the reference scenario. This was explained by the large emissions of ammonia during storage and after spreading of blackwater and urine. TU added significantly lower amounts of cadmium to arable soil than the other scenarios and TB used the smallest amount of non-renewable phosphate rock fertiliser. When more recently developed technology for nitrogen removal, the Annamox process, was assumed to be used at the WWTP, primary energy use was lower for TU than TB and was also strongly reduced in the reference scenario, although not to a lower level than in the TU and TB scenarios.

5.5 Digested food waste

5.5.1 Outline of the study

Paper III assessed the use of digested food waste as fertiliser. In one scenario (DF), source-separated food waste from households and non-households, *e.g.* restaurants and catering institutions, was collected in paper bags and sent to a biogas plant for biogas production. Two digestate fractions were produced

from the biogas process, one liquid and one solid (Figure 8). The liquid fraction was stored temporarily in a large tank at the biogas plant before transport to lagoons beside the field, from where it was used as fertiliser by the farmers in spring. The solid fraction was temporarily stored in a container at the biogas plant before it was sent to be stored in a concrete container beside the field. The solid fraction was spread as a fertiliser by the farmers in autumn. The biogas was used as vehicle fuel, which was assumed to replace use of natural gas as vehicle fuel. In a reference scenario (DR), the food waste was collected mixed with other combustible waste from the households and nonhouseholds and sent to an incineration plant. The heat produced at the incineration plant was assumed to replace Swedish average district heating. In the reference scenario, chemical fertiliser was produced and used. The main functional unit in Paper III was the production and spreading of a fertiliser containing 1 kg of plant-available nitrogen after spreading. Additional functions were application of 0.24 kg of phosphorus to arable soil and 291 kg of food waste treated.



Figure 8. System description of scenarios using digested food waste studied in **Paper III**: a) digestate fertiliser scenario (DF) and b) reference scenario (DR) (prod. = production). Box in light grey includes only transport and no treatment.

5.5.2 Main findings

Both the DF and DR scenario gave negative results for primary energy use, *i.e.* a net avoidance of primary energy, due to the avoided energy sources. As the primary energy use was larger for collection of the food waste and biogas production than for the incineration process, the net avoided primary energy was larger for the reference scenario. For GWP results, methane emissions from biogas production, storage and spreading of the digestates and collection of food waste contributed significantly in the DF scenario. Although a larger amount of greenhouse gases was avoided in the DF scenario, where natural gas was avoided, than the reference scenario, the total GWP result was significantly larger for the DF scenario. For acidification and eutrophication too, the DF scenario resulted in higher total emissions than the reference scenario. This was mainly due to the emissions from storage and spreading of the digestates in the DF scenario and also the collection of food waste, as the reference scenario involved fewer waste bins and a smaller amount of food waste transported. On assuming that BAT (Best Available Technology) for methane losses in biogas and upgrading plants was applied, paper bags in the collection system were replaced with second-hand carrier bags and digestate management was improved, the DF scenario obtained similar results to the reference scenario for primary energy and GWP.

5.6 Mussels

5.6.1 Outline of the study

The Baltic Sea suffers from eutrophication problems and Sweden is required to reduce its nutrient load to the Baltic Sea according to the Baltic Sea Action Plan (BSAP) (HELCOM, 2011). Cultivation of mussels could be one way to meet these reductions. Due to the low salinity of the water on the east coast of Sweden, mussels cultivated grow too small to be used as food. However, the nutrients taken up by the mussels are removed from the sea when the mussels are harvested and, when brought back to land, as a second function, they can serve as e.g. fertiliser in agriculture. In Paper IV, two mussel scenarios were studied. In one scenario (MC), the mussels where composted to reduce odour and allow usage when needed by the farmer (Figure 9). In the other scenario (MA), the mussels were stored under anaerobic conditions in water to reduce degradation, and thus emissions of ammonia. This was a theoretical scenario as such storage is not currently implemented. In two reference scenarios, MCR and MAR, chemical fertilisers were produced and used. The main functional unit used in Paper IV was to supply arable land with 1 kg of plant-available nitrogen after spreading. Additional functions were application of 0.88 kg of

phosphorus and 225 kg of liming effect (calcium oxide). The liming effect was added to the functional unit as the mussels contributed a significant soil liming effect and this is a valuable function for agriculture. In these comparisons also an additional function of removal of nitrogen and phosphorus at a WWTP was included. The removal included was relative to the nutrient reduction in the Baltic Sea in the corresponding mussel scenario. The use of mussels as fertiliser was also compared with the use of meat meal in **Paper IV**, but these results are not presented in this thesis.



Figure 9. System description of scenarios using mussels studied in **Paper IV**: a) mussel composting scenario (MC), b) mussel anaerobic storage scenario (MA) and c) mussel reference scenarios (MCR and MAR). Two reference scenarios were needed due to the different amounts of nitrogen (N) and phosphorus (P) removed in the MA and MC scenarios.

5.6.2 Main findings

The emissions from composting of the mussels contributed significantly to the total results in all impact categories except energy use, with significantly larger potentially acidifying and greenhouse gas emissions for composting of mussels than storing them anaerobically. Since more mussels were needed in the MC scenario than the MA scenario to fulfil the functional unit, more nutrients were removed from the sea in the MC scenario. Due to this larger removal of nutrients, the total result for potential eutrophication was significantly smaller for the MC scenario than the MA scenario, where both scenarios gave negative results, *i.e.* results below zero. Compared with the reference scenarios, including nitrogen and phosphorus removal at a WWTP, the MA and MC scenarios had larger or similar results for eutrophication, acidification and GWP, while the primary energy use was lower. As the liming product and the chemical fertiliser used in the MA and reference scenarios contained significant amounts of cadmium, the compost scenario added the smallest amount of cadmium to soil. The MC scenario also used the smallest amount of non-renewable phosphate fertiliser.

5.7 Combined presentation of results

The results of **Papers I-IV** are presented in combination in this section for each impact category, and also for potential carbon sequestration. The base unit in all studies except in the meat meal study (**Paper I**) was 1 kg of plant-available nitrogen, *i.e.* 1 kg of nitrogen that can replace 1 kg chemical fertiliser nitrogen, after spreading. Since the functional unit and the system boundaries differed between the studies, the results cannot be directly compared. The meat meal study had a functional unit of 1 kg of wheat produced, so these results were here recalculated to 1 kg of plant-available nitrogen, after spreading. In addition, losses of nitrogen and phosphorus from soil were omitted as none of the other studies included these. The reference scenarios presented in this section all included chemical fertiliser.

Abbreviation	Scenario
MM	Meat Meal
MMR	Meat Meal Reference
ТВ	Toilet Blackwater
TU	Toilet Urine
TR	Toilet Reference
DF	Digestate Fertiliser
DR	Digestate Reference
MC	Mussels Composted
MCR	Mussels Composted Reference
MA	Mussels Anaerobic
MAR	Mussels Anaerobic Reference

Table 2. Abbreviations for the scenarios used in the thesis

5.7.1 Primary energy use

Overall, the two fertilisers based on toilet waste fractions (TB and TU; **Paper II**) and the two mussel fertilisers (MC and MA; **Paper IV**) used less primary energy than their reference scenarios. The toilet waste fractions reduced the primary energy use to the largest part (*Figure 10*).



Figure 10. Primary energy use in all scenarios studied in **Papers I-IV**. Given in text is the additional functions included (treat.= treatment of).

The major influences on primary energy results for the meat meal and digestate scenarios (MM, MMR, DF and DR; Paper I and Paper III) were the avoided energy systems. In the MM scenario the avoided fuel oil and the relatively energy-consuming production of meat meal contributed most and almost balanced each other out. As the whole slaughterhouse waste fraction was used for energy recovery in the MMR scenario, the energy saving was large for this scenario. For the food waste scenarios (DF and DR; Paper III), about the same amount of energy were recovered, but as collection of the source-separated food waste and the biogas production were relatively energy demanding, the DR scenario avoided a larger amount primary energy use than the DF scenario. In the TU, TR, MAR and MCR scenarios (Paper II and IV), the main contributors to primary energy use were the removal of N and P at the WWTP. In the toilet waste fraction reference scenario (TR), treatment at the WWTP contributed almost 80% of the primary energy use. In the blackwater scenario (TB), the main contributors were the collection system, flushing (including water and electricity use) and transport of the blackwater fraction to the field.

The main contribution to primary energy use in the mussel composting scenario (MC; **Paper IV**) was the production of materials for mussel cultivation, as a large amount of mussels was needed for the production of 1 kg of plant-available nitrogen. The anaerobic storage of mussels (MA scenario), also used relatively large amounts of primary energy and, in addition, the production and transport of limestone contributed significantly to the primary energy use. In spite of the large use of primary energy in the MA and MC scenarios, the reference (MCR and MAR) scenarios had larger results for primary energy use.

5.7.2 Greenhouse gas emissions

Of all fertilisers investigated, meat meal fertiliser (MM; **Paper I**), toilet waste fractions (TB and TU; **Paper II**) and to some extent anaerobically stored mussels (MA; **Paper IV**) all resulted in lower GWP than their reference scenarios (*Figure 11*).



Figure 11. GWP in all scenarios studied in **Papers I-IV**. Given in text are the additional functions included (treat.=treatment of).

Avoided energy systems in the meat meal and digestate scenarios (Paper I and III) and the removal of nitrogen and phosphorus at the WWTP in the TU, TR, MAR and MCR scenarios (Paper II and IV), contributed significantly also to the results of GWP. In the MM scenario (Paper I), production of meat meal almost balanced out the avoided GWP from production and use of the avoided fuel oil. For both meat meal (MM and MMR) scenarios, nitrous oxide emissions from soil contributed significantly to the net result. As the incineration of ABP in the reference (MMR) scenario replaced a biofuel, GWP was not avoided from the added energy system. Instead, production of chemical fertiliser and nitrous oxide emissions from soil were the main contributors. In the DF scenario (Paper III), GWP from biogas production and digestate handling together was almost as large as the avoided GWP from the replaced natural gas. Collection and transport also contributed significantly. The GWP avoided from replaced heat production in the reference (DR) scenario, was significantly larger than the other contributions. For all toilet waste fraction scenarios except TR (**Paper II**), the main contributor to GWP was the nitrous oxide emissions after spreading. In the TR scenario, the removal of nitrogen and phosphorus at a WWTP was a larger contributor, resulting in larger GWP than in the other toilet waste scenarios. In the composted mussel scenario (MC; Paper IV), production of materials for mussel cultivation and emissions from composting were the main contributors. In the MA scenario, limestone production was the main contributor. For the two reference scenarios, MCR and MAR, chemical fertiliser production and removal of nitrogen and phosphorus at the WWTP were the main contributors.

5.7.3 Potential eutrophication

All fertilisers investigated contributed to larger net results on potential eutrophication than their reference scenarios, although, the results were similar in the meat meal scenario (MM; **Paper I**) (*Figure 12*). This was due to the ammonia emissions from storage and after spreading of the fertilisers except for the meat meal fertiliser as meat meal is pseudo-stable, *i.e.* stable due to low moisture content. There were no significant difference in eutrophying emissions from combustion of the fuels in the meat meal scenarios (MM and MMR; **Paper I**). Thus, the meat meal scenarios contributed insignificantly to potential eutrophication. A larger volume stored in the TB scenario than the TU scenario caused larger eutrophying emissions for the TB scenario. In the DR scenario, incineration was the main contributor to potential eutrophication. In the mussel reference scenarios (MCR and MAR; **Paper IV**), the same amounts of nitrogen and phosphorus as removed from the sea in the MC and MA scenarios, respectively, were removed at the WWTP. Due to the

potentially eutrophying emissions at composting and anaerobic storage, *e.g.* ammonia emissions, the MC and MA scenarios avoided less net potential eutrophication than the MCR and MAR scenarios.



Figure 12. Potential eutrophication in all scenarios studied in **Papers I-IV**. Given in text is the additional functions included (treat.=treatment of).

5.7.4 Potential acidification

All fertilisers investigated contributed to larger potential acidification than their reference scenarios, except the meat meal fertiliser (MM; **Paper I**), which followed the same trend as for the results on eutrophication due to that ammonia emissions from storage and after spreading also contribute to potential acidification (*Figure 13*). The largest contributions in the MM scenario derived from vehicle operations, e.g. transport of the meat meal fertiliser and spreading, and the energy used at the meat meal production plant. In the reference (MMR) scenario, the avoided emissions from the biofuels replaced and the emissions from chemical fertiliser production contributed the

most to potential acidification. For the mussel reference (MC and MA; **Paper IV**) scenarios, the nutrient removal at the WWTP was the major contributor in the MCR scenario and the chemical fertiliser production the major contributor in the MAR scenario.



Figure 13. Potential acidification in all scenarios studied in **Papers I-IV**. Given in text is the additional functions included (treat.=treatment of).

5.7.5 Flows of non-renewable phosphate fertiliser, cadmium to arable soil and potential carbon sequestration

Composted mussels contributed the largest amount of phosphorus (P) added to soil per functional unit, mainly due to the large losses of nitrogen (N) in the composting process resulting in a compost with a N:P ratio of about 1:0.9 (**Paper IV**). Thus, the use of non-renewable phosphate rock was largest for the MCR scenario to meet the amount of phosphorus added to soil in the MC scenario (*Table 3*). Meat meal also contained relatively large amounts of phosphorus per kg available nitrogen and thus the reference MMR scenario (**Paper I**), used relatively large amounts of non-renewable phosphate fertiliser per functional unit.

Of all fertilisers studied, mussels added the largest amount of cadmium per kg plant-available nitrogen spread on arable land (Table 3). The mussels contained 89 mg cadmium per kg phosphorus. However, the lime added in the MCR, MA and MAR scenarios also contained significant amounts of cadmium, 0.6 mg per kg liming effect, compared with 0.4 mg per kg liming effect for the mussels. In total, including added phosphate rock, the MCR added more cadmium to arable soil per functional unit than the MC scenario and the MA and MAR scenarios added the same amounts (Paper IV). Digested food waste contained 39 mg cadmium per kg phosphorus (Paper III), meat meal 3 mg per kg phosphorus (Paper I), blackwater 11 mg and urine 0.6 mg (Paper II). A cadmium content of 3 mg per kg phosphorus was assumed for phosphate rock in all scenarios, as this is the content of phosphate rock originating from the Kola Peninsula, which is the main source of chemical fertilisers used in Sweden. This is considered a very clean phosphate rock. The average cadmium content of phosphorus fertilisers used in Sweden during the agricultural season 2011/2012 was 4.9 mg per kg phosphorus (SCB, 2013b) while the European median value is around 87 mg cadmium per kg phosphorus (Nziguheba and Smolders, 2008).

Based on a literature review (Bernstad and la Cour Jansen, 2012) and data used in the EASEWASTE model (Hansen *et al.*, 2006), sequestered carbon from addition of organic material was assumed to be 7% of carbon added from initially degraded products such as compost and digestate over 100 years. For the meat meal, the initial rapid degradation was set to 50% and thus, in total, 3.5% of additional carbon added to the arable soil with meat meal was assumed to be potentially sequestered after 100 years. The scenarios adding most organic material to soil, *i.e.* the MC and the DF scenarios, had the largest potential for carbon sequestration (*Table 3*). The potential carbon sequestration was added as avoided carbon dioxide emissions to the results in **Paper III**, but not in the other studies.

Table 3. Use of non-renewable phosphate rock (kg P), cadmium flow to arable soil (mg) and potential carbon sequestration (kg) in the different scenarios studied in **Papers I-IV**, all presented per kg plant-available nitrogen to arable soil after spreading

Scenario	MM	MMR	TB	TU	TR	DF	DR	MC	MCR	MA	MAR
Phosphate P	-	0.38	-	0.05	0.15	-	0.24	-	0.88	0.76	0.76
Cadmium	1.1	1.1	1.7	0.2	0.5	9.5	0.7	78	137.8	130.7	130.7
Pot. carbon seq.	0.13	-	0.19	-	-	1.50	0.73	1.38	-	0.27	-

5.7.6 Environmental impact in short

The organic fertilisers studied each had their own environmental profile. Regarding GWP, the meat meal fertiliser (**Paper I**) and the toilet waste fraction fertilisers (**Paper II**) reduced the emissions compared with the reference scenario (*Table 4*). Regarding primary energy use, all fertilisers investigated except meat meal (**Paper I**) and digested food waste (**Paper III**), reduced the energy use compared with the reference scenario. However, the Swedish infrastructure and energy system chosen had a great impact on the results for GWP and primary energy use. All fertilisers included in this thesis increased the potentially acidifying and eutrophying emissions compared with their reference scenarios except meat meal, which gave similar results for acidification, and anaerobically stored mussels, which gave similar results for eutrophication. Urine fertiliser (**Paper II**) and composted mussels (**Paper IV**) were the only fertilisers that added less cadmium to soil compared with the reference scenario in this Swedish context, while meat meal and anaerobically stored mussels added about the same amount. However, the amount added with mussel fertilisers and their reference scenarios (**Paper IV**) greatly exceeded the recommended levels of KemI (2011).

Table 4. Organic fertilisers studied in **Papers I-IV** compared with the reference scenario, with use of chemical fertiliser. $+ = \ge 20\%$ better, $- = \ge 20\%$ worse, 0 = <20% difference

						-
Scenario	MM	TB	TU	DF	MC	MA
Primary energy use	-	+	+	-	+	+
GWP	+	+	+	-	-	0
Potential eutrophication	-	-	-	-	-	0
Potential acidification	0	-	-	-	-	-
Cadmium	0	-	+	-	+	0

In general, of all the fertilisers and impact categories considered in this thesis, the urine fertiliser reduced the impact in the greatest number of categories. Blackwater and composted mussels each reduced the impact in two categories. Anaerobically stored mussels and meat meal also had some environmental advantage compared with the use of chemical fertilisers, but none of the fertilisers investigated in this thesis was more advantageous for all impact categories compared to their reference scenario.

49

6 Discussion

6.1 Methodology

This thesis shows the advantages of using a life cycle perspective when assessing complex systems such as those studied in **Papers I-IV**. A life cycle perspective is needed both for finding hot-spots in the system under study and the level of impact of other systems included, *e.g.* energy and wastewater treatment systems. One example is the mussel study (**Paper IV**), where the results on cadmium showed that even though the mussels themselves contributed greatly to the flow of cadmium to arable soil, when lime and chemical fertiliser were added in the other scenarios, they contributed significantly more. The handling of organic fertilisers was found to have a major environmental impact in all studies. Other LCA studies on food production systems also show that the main environmental impacts are related to on-field activities, *e.g.* fertiliser application (Andersson, 2000; Brentrup *et al.*, 2004; Williams *et al.*, 2010), although few of these studies include the storage of organic fertilisers, which was found to be important in this thesis.

In general, it is difficult to estimate the emissions from fertiliser management with high accuracy as the activities involved consist of many complex biological processes that depend on many factors such as characteristics of the fertiliser, soil type, climate and weather, technique used *etc.* (Brentrup *et al.*, 2000; Nemecek and Gaillard, 2010). As exact measurements of emissions under specific conditions and specific fertilisers for *e.g.* soil application are often lacking or time-consuming to measure, use of a model is recommended (Brentrup *et al.*, 2000; EC, 2010). However, there are limitations with the use of models too, as comprehensive data are often needed and sometimes lacking. The model can also be too limited or omit important aspects (Nemecek and Gaillard, 2010). Due to time limits, models for

estimating emissions from storage and spreading were not used in **Papers I-IV**.

There are a number of sources of uncertainty in LCA work, such as uncertainty in the LCA model, lack of inventory data, inaccuracy of data collected, regional and temporal variability in data *etc.* (Björklund, 2002). A source of uncertainty, due to the complexity of agricultural systems is the variability and uncertainty of the data, which hence should be dealt with (Nemecek and Gaillard, 2010). In the included papers, this was handled by varying relevant uncertain data in the sensitivity analyses. A more comprehensive way to deal with the issue would be to carry out statistical analysis on the variations in the input data and use the results for performing *e.g.* Monte Carlo simulations (Björklund, 2002; Payraudeau *et al.*, 2007).

Due to the uncertainties in LCA, the results should not be considered an exact guiding value on the environmental impact, but rather an indication of benefits and drawbacks of a certain system. Hot-spots in a system, *e.g.* activities and processes that have major impacts in a system, can be identified using LCA. From knowledge of these hot-spots in the agricultural system, further research or system changes and development can be carried out to reduce the impacts from these processes and activities, and thus potentially lead to further improvement of the farming system (Bentrup *et al.*, 2004; Nemecek and Gaillard, 2010).

Regarding choice of attributional or consequential LCA, in the ongoing debate on the most appropriate LCA approach for different types of studies (see section 4.1), the most important aspect on which a majority of the LCA community agrees, is the need for transparency about the data and system boundaries used (Tillman, 2000; Brander and Wylie, 2011). The main impact on the results from **Papers I-IV** if a consequential approach had been used instead would be the impact of the energy sources chosen in the systems. In **Papers I-III**, this aspect was included in the sensitivity analysis, where a more consequential approach was applied to the choice of energy source.

The cadmium flow to arable land was included in all studies. This was due to cadmium being the heavy metal that is of the highest concern regarding fertiliser use in Swedish agriculture (Andersson, 2000; KemI, 2011). It was included in **Papers I-IV** as the amount of cadmium added to arable soil, but could also have been assessed with a characterisation method adopted for LCA. A number of models have been developed over the last 20 years and due to differences in scope, modelling principles, classification criteria *etc.* these produce significantly different results (Finnveden *et al.*, 2009; Pizzol *et al.*, 2011). The most recently developed model, USEtox, is based on preceding models by means of constructing a consensus model for LCA use (Rosenbaum

et al., 2008). Since only one toxic substance was included in **Papers I-IV**, and only midpoint values assessed, this kind of model was not necessary.

6.2 The issue of multi-functionality

One can define waste as a by-product that has no economic value, and thus a common assumption for waste entering a process is that no environmental burden is allocated to it. This is sometimes called the "zero burden assumption" (Ekvall et al., 2007). However, as the waste hierarchy in the Waste Directive of the European Union (EC, 2006b) gives re-use and recycling higher priority than disposal, the view on waste is currently that it is a resource. When waste is partially recovered as energy or matter, it can acquire an indirect positive or negative economic value, so the question of whether the waste is a "zero burden" product or a co-product arises. The ILCD Handbook (EC, 2010) recommends that any co-product with an economic value over zero should be solved as a multifunctional system with either allocation or system expansion applied between the waste and the first system, depending on the goal and scope of the study. In comparative studies, a way to include a waste product without including the system by which it is produced is if an identical amount of waste is treated in all the different scenarios of the LCA. However, this is only valid when the waste-producing system is identical and produces the same amount of waste for all scenarios (Finnveden, 1999). This was how the issue was handled in Papers I-IV, where e.g. the waste product in the meat meal studies (Paper I) was a certain amount of slaughterhouse waste coming from the same slaughterhouse.

A question arising from the multi-functionality of the included studies is if they also could be considered as assessments of different waste treatments. However, if the focus of **Papers I-IV** had been to assess waste treatment, then other waste treatment techniques would perhaps have been chosen, which might not have included nutrient recovery. Thus it is of the utmost importance to state the 'main function' for these kinds of studies and therefore waste treatment was here considered as an 'additional function'.

It can be argued that a system using system expansion rather than allocation with partitioning is more complex and thus contain more uncertainties, as more assumptions on substituted and added processes are included. It can also be argued that also partitioning is based on assumptions and further, that the system becomes more relevant, better representing the reality when broadening the boundaries of a system, provided that the included functions are valued also in reality. Although, it is important that all processes included are given within the system boundaries. For example, the infrastructure, *e.g.* included systems

fulfilling additional functions other than nutrient content of the fertiliser, proved to have a major influence in all studies, stressing the impact of the multi-functionality of the systems studied. An example on the impact of a chosen alternative system fulfilling an additional function is a study by Tidåker *et al.* (2007) where the use of urine as fertiliser, compared to chemical fertiliser use, reduced potential eutrophication, in contrast to increasing it as in the study of **Paper II**. This was due to that Tidåker *et al.* (2007) included the removed nitrogen and phosphorus from the wastewater flow, *i.e.* due to use of source-separated urine as fertiliser, as reduced eutrophying effluent from the WWTP, instead of stricter removal at the WWTP, as in **Paper II**.

If *e.g.* economic allocation had been used in **Papers I-IV**, in general it could have lowered the impact of fertiliser production, as the waste most often would have a lower economic value than the energy produced in the system (see *e.g.* **Papers I** and **III**). However, this could change if the cost of alternative plant nutrient sources became higher, *e.g.* if the price of chemical fertilisers increased.

6.3 Emissions from storage and spreading

The environmental impact from the use of various organic substrates as fertiliser is greatly influenced by the emissions from storage and after spreading. The effect on the environmental impact occurs both as the emissions themselves have an impact on global warming potential (methane and nitrous gas emissions), eutrophication and acidification (ammonia and nitrogen oxides emissions) and as losses of nitrogen also result in a larger amount of substrate to handle per kg of plant-available nitrogen after spreading, thus indirectly affecting all impact categories included here. The processes causing emissions at storage are complex and depend on a number of different factors, such as characteristics of the substrate, available oxygen, temperature, crust formation etc. The emissions are therefore difficult to estimate and predict. For example, several studies report reduced methane emissions from storage of digested slurry compared with undigested slurry (Amon et al., 2006; Clemens et al., 2006), whereas a recent Swedish study showed larger emissions from digested slurry than from undigested slurry (Rodhe et al., 2013). In general, greenhouse gas emissions from storage of slurry are dominated by methane emissions (Clemens et al., 2006; Petersen et al., 2013) and methane formation is highly dependent on temperature (Sommer et al., 2000; Sommer et al., 2007). Thus, the study representing Swedish climate by Rodhe et al. (2013) was used on methane emissions from storage of digested food waste.

Emissions from composting of mussels (**Paper IV**) had the greatest impact on the results of emissions included in this thesis, as composting is an aerated process with high microbial activity where about 50% of the nitrogen is lost, often largely as ammonia (Sonesson, 1996). Methane and nitrous oxide are also produced in the composting process. Emissions of methane and nitrous oxide were also included for the storage of digestate (**Paper III**) and contributed significantly to the results on GWP, especially for the storage of solid digestate. For the studies on toilet waste fractions (**Paper II**) and the anaerobically stored mussels (**Paper IV**), nitrous oxide and methane emissions from storage were not included, but in retrospective they should have been. However, the contribution would probably have been low, as the emissions of methane for untreated slurry in Swedish climate have been shown to be significantly lower than for digested slurry and nitrous oxide emissions negligible (Rodhe *et al.*, 2013).

Emissions after spreading are also highly dependent on conditions such as weather, spreading technique, soil properties etc. Ammonia emissions after spreading are well documented, although also complex, with dominant factors influencing the emissions being time between spreading and incorporation, viscosity, pH and ammonium nitrogen content of the substrate. The importance of incorporation could be seen for the spreading of urine, where studies show that the ammonia emissions are close to 1% of the applied N when the urine is incorporated directly into the soil (Rodhe et al., 2004). The digestate and mussel scenarios (Papers III and IV) had the greatest impact on ammonia emissions after spreading, as the mussel compost and the solid digestate were considered to have the same ammonia emissions as solid manure, about 30% of ammonium nitrogen added (Karlsson and Rodhe, 2002). In the studies, the fertilisers were assumed to be incorporated after 4 hours. If they had been incorporated directly instead, the emissions would have been almost halved (Karlsson and Rodhe, 2002). Direct nitrous emissions from spreading contribute to global warming impact. These emissions were quite similar for all scenarios studied in Papers I-IV, as they depend on total nitrogen and the scenarios represented 1 kg of plant-available nitrogen.

Nutrient losses from soil were only included in the meat meal study (**Paper I**, but not in the results presented in section 4.5). They were estimated based on analysed flows on nitrogen and phosphorus in basins of agricultural-type areas. Use of a model considering fertiliser characteristics, soil type, precipitation *etc.* (Brentrup *et al.*, 2000; EC, 2010) was excluded, as it would have been time-consuming and the differences small between the scenarios, since the amounts of nitrogen and phosphorus added to the same soil were similar in all scenarios. However, use of an organic fertiliser containing more organic nitrogen would

have had a higher impact on potential eutrophication than fertilisers with less organic nitrogen, which ought to be taken into consideration.

6.4 Primary energy use and GWP

The results on primary energy use also depended a lot on nitrogen emissions from the handling processes of the organic fertilisers, as more emissions meant that a larger fraction of substrate was needed per functional unit. The impact of this was especially large in the mussel study (**Paper IV**), where the composted mussels required a significant amount of the energy used. Another factor with a large influence on the primary energy use was the energy content of the substrate and whether energy was recovered from it. In **Papers I** and **III**, energy was recovered in all scenarios and there was a general trend that when energy was recovered from the whole organic waste fraction, more energy was saved than when parts of the organic fraction were used as fertiliser without or with less energy recovered. Removal of nitrogen and phosphorus at a WWTP (**Papers II** and **IV**) also had a large impact on the primary energy results.

Regarding GWP, the alternative technological systems included, *i.e.* the energy system and wastewater treatment system, also had a great influence on the results. Thus, for both primary energy and GWP, appropriate choice of system boundary was highly important in order to correctly and fairly compare recycling of plant nutrients from wastes and by-products with existing systems. Nitrous oxide emissions from the wastewater treatment at a WWTP contributed significantly to the GWP. Previous measurements of these emissions vary widely, depending on treatment method used at the WWTP and time of study (Westling, 2011; Arnell, 2013), and should thus be considered an important source of uncertainty. Storage of digestate and composted mussels both contributed greatly to GWP, as discussed above. In the digestate scenario, methane losses from biogas production also contributed greatly to GWP. A previous LCA study on Biofer 10-3-1 gave a net GWP of 0.07 kg CO₂-eq. per kg fertiliser produced (Cederberg et al., 2011) compared with 0.04 kg CO₂-eq. in Paper I. This difference was mainly due to Cederberg et al. (2011) allocating the burden from slaughterhouse waste treatment to the meat produced and thus not including the avoided emissions from animal fat replacing fossil fuel.

6.5 Non-renewable phosphate fertiliser use

Phosphorus, just as the other macro-nutrients, is essential for plant production and cannot be replaced. Phosphate rock, from which phosphate fertilisers are derived, is a non-renewable resource with limited reserves (Cordell and White, 2011; USGS, 2013). Current phosphate use is highly inefficient, which in many cases causes water pollution and it is estimated that about 25% of the 1 billion tonnes of phosphorus mined since 1950 has ended up in water bodies or is buried in landfills (Rosmarin, 2004). With a growing global population (UN, 2013), a higher level of phosphorus recovery and reuse is required to meet future demands (Cordell and White, 2011). Agriculture contributes 90% to the global phosphorus demand (Cordell *et al.*, 2009) and use of non-renewable phosphate rock is thus an obvious process to include in LCAs of agricultural systems (Brentrup *et al.*, 2001).

In the results on use of non-renewable phosphate, the amount of nitrogen lost in the handling of the organic substrate had a great impact, as a larger nitrogen reduction decreases the N:P ratio, *i.e.* with higher nitrogen losses the organic fertiliser will contain more phosphorus per kg nitrogen. This can be seen in the mussel scenario (Paper IV) where the composted mussels, which had the largest nitrogen losses of all scenarios included, also had the largest ratio of phosphorus to nitrogen added to soil. Thus in the reference scenario of the composted mussels, the largest amount of non-renewable phosphate fertiliser was required. Naturally, the N:P ratio of the waste and by-product before treatment also influenced the addition of phosphorus to soil. Meat meal had the lowest N:P ratio (3:1) of all investigated fertilisers before further treatment, which was the main reason to the meat meal scenarios adding the second largest amounts of phosphorus to arable soil, per kg plant-available nitrogen. However, looking at the total potential of avoiding non-renewable phosphate rock in Sweden, the toilet waste fractions has the largest potential (Table 1).

In **Papers I-IV**, use of phosphate rock was estimated as the use of phosphate rock fertiliser consumed in the different scenarios, *i.e.* the amount of phosphorus added to arable soil with the organic fertiliser. This did not directly correspond to the total amount of non-renewable phosphate rock used, as losses in the mining process and fertiliser production were not considered. The phosphorus losses from mining of phosphate rock depend on mining technique, ranging between 10-30% (Althaus *et al.*, 2007; Van Kauwenbergh, 2010). The mining losses are the major losses. For example, when producing the chemical fertiliser compound triple super phosphate from the phosphate rock, only about 1% of the phosphorus is lost (Althaus *et al.*, 2007; Nemecek and Kägi, 2007).

6.6 Cadmium

In **Papers I-IV**, the phosphate fertiliser used was assumed to have a cadmium content of 3 mg per kg phosphorus, which is the level in low cadmium phosphate rock coming from the Kola Peninsula (Hyltén-Cavallius, 2010). If the median European value, *i.e.* 87 mg cadmium per kg phosphorus, had been used in **Papers I-IV**, the reference scenarios would have given larger cadmium flows than the organic fertiliser scenarios in all cases (and a plus sign for all investigated fertilisers in *Table 4*). Thus, in most of Europe, all organic fertilisers in this study would have decreased the flow of cadmium to arable soil compared to the chemical fertilisers presently used. The low cadmium concentration of the phosphate fertilisers used in this thesis should thus be considered, especially since the reserves of low cadmium phosphate rock, which is favourable in phosphate fertiliser production, are declining (SEPA, 2010a). There are no commercial technologies implemented today for removing the cadmium from the phosphate without increasing the price of phosphate fertiliser to uncompetitive levels (SEPA, 2010a).

Lime is used in agriculture to maintain a suitable pH of the soil. The average cadmium concentration of lime products used in Sweden is 0.6 mg per kg CaO liming effect (KemI, 2011). This had a great impact in the mussel scenarios, as the mussel shells contributed a liming effect to the soil, which required crushed limestone to be added in the other scenarios to fulfil this additional function. In total about 40 kg of cadmium are sold annually with liming products for agricultural and horticultural purposes in Sweden (KemI, 2011; SCB, 2013c) and 50 kg with phosphate fertilisers (SCB, 2013b). This corresponds to about 17 mg per hectare of utilised arable land with lime (Kemi, 2011; SCB, 2013c) and about 21 mg cadmium per hectare with phosphate fertilisers (SCB, 2013b). This can be compared with the annual deposition of cadmium in Sweden, which is estimated to be 30-400 mg per hectare, depending on location (KemI, 2011). Thus for cadmium flow to arable soil liming products also have a great influence, though the largest contribution currently comes from deposition.

However, the cadmium added with many organic fertilisers mainly originates from the arable soil and thus does not cause much further accumulation in the soil. On the other hand, it is important to consider the possibilities of decreasing the cadmium content of arable soils, with KemI (2011) recommending a maximum level of 12 mg Cd per kg phosphorus for fertilisers.

6.7 Carbon sequestration

Addition of carbon in the form of organic matter to soil increases microbial activity, increasing soil fertility and improving soil structure (Hansen et al., 2001). Several studies have shown a long-term increase in soil organic matter, and thus also in soil carbon, following addition of large amounts of organic matter (Lal, 2008; Tuomisto et al., 2012). Thus, it was relevant to include in the assessment on organic fertilisers. In **Papers I-IV**, carbon sequestration was included in the form of potential carbon sequestration of each fertiliser investigated, based on estimates of carbon sequestered after 100 years. To estimate this value more accurately a mathematical model would need to be used. Also other parameters, such as higher crop yields etc. affect the amount of organic matter left in the soil (Gosling and Shepherd, 2005), while to make the comparison fair, the effect of differences in yield, tillage and future climate etc. would need to be considered. Potential carbon sequestration was only included in the GWP results in the DF and DR scenarios (Paper III), where it had an impact of about 3% and 5%, respectively, related to all other contributing emissions, negative and positive. The largest decrease of the GWP would be in the TB scenario (Paper II), where it would decrease the result with 7%. In the other papers, it would have contributed 0-2%, i.e. not significantly, to GWP.

6.8 Suitability in arable farming

Fertiliser recommendations in Sweden for a soil with the most common phosphorus content (P-AL Class III) (SEPA, 2010b) specify a ratio between nitrogen and phosphorus (N:P ratio) of about 6-9:1 for cereals and oil-seeds and about 2-4:1 for potato and sugar beet (Jordbruksverket, 2013b). The corresponding ratio for the fertilisers investigated in this thesis was 10:1 for urine, 8:1 for anaerobically stored mussels, 7:1 for blackwater, 4:1 for digested food waste, 3:1 for meat meal and around 1:1 for composted mussels. This indicates that from a N:P ratio perspective, urine, anaerobically stored mussels and blackwater are suitable fertilisers for cereals and oil-seed crops, while meat meal and digested food waste are suitable fertilisers for crops with higher phosphorus demands, such as sugar beet and potato. Fertilisers with higher phosphorus content, *e.g.* composted mussels, can also be applied to a crop with a lower phosphorus requirement if the amount applied is considered also for the following crop season. Most excess phosphorus is stored in the soil, although there is a certain risk of leakage (Börling, 2003).

Using existing infrastructure, *e.g.* machinery and other equipment, for the spreading of the fertiliser is also an important component when using less

common fertilisers. Suitable, but perhaps not optimal, equipment existed for all fertilisers investigated in this thesis. Proper hygiene treatment ensuring safe use of organic fertilisers is another important aspect. This was fulfilled in all studies in the thesis. The economics of use of the organic fertilisers was not included, however. For example, for digestate there are ongoing discussions on how to increase the economic value and monitor the nutrient balance of the fertiliser (Avfall Sverige, 2010; Aarsrud *et al.*, 2010).

A drawback with using most of the fertilisers investigated in this thesis, and organic fertilisers in general, compared with chemical fertilisers is that they are bulky, *i.e.* have a low nutrient concentration. This requires more transport, more turns during spreading and more soil compaction, as a larger volume needs to be handled.

All the fertilisers investigated in this thesis are permitted in organic and conventional farming except urine and faeces, which are currently banned in organic farming (EC, 2008). However, all fertilisers fit well with the basic principles of organic production, which e.g. should be based on recycling of nutrients to arable land and minimise the use of non-renewable resources (EC, 2007; IFOAM, 2013b). Although, it is of greater importance for organic farming to find new plant nutrient sources, the fertilisers studied here could also be of interest in conventional farming. Reduced climate impact is a high priority globally and within the EU, and thus fertilisers resulting in less greenhouse gases than chemical fertilisers, such as meat meal, urine, blackwater and to certain extent anaerobically stored mussels (see Table 4), ought to be of interest for agriculture in general. Recycling is also a higher priority than energy recovery according to the European Waste Directive (EC, 2006b). In addition, using organic waste and by-products as fertiliser could help improve soil quality, which is a challenge for conventional or organic farms without access to manure (Tuomisto et al., 2012).

6.9 Future research

As the fertilisers investigated, except the meat meal fertiliser, caused large emissions during storage and after spreading, future research should focus on developing techniques and systems for reducing emissions from the management of various organic fertilisers. This could include implementation of gas-proof covers with methane collection, storage at lower temperature and pH to inhibit microbial activity, improved spreading techniques *etc.* Techniques to keep the nitrogen in forms that avoid emissions of ammonia and nitrous oxide, as *e.g.* in the meat meal study, should also be further studied.

Solid digestate is a special challenge, as large amounts of greenhouse gases are emitted during storage.

In addition to reducing emissions, increasing the dry matter content of organic fertilisers is of great concern as it would reduce the volume of material needing to be handled. Thus, techniques for increasing the dry matter content of organic fertilisers also need to be developed.

The anaerobic storage of mussels in **Paper IV** was a theoretical scenario, as storage of mussels in this way is not yet implemented. As the results on the environmental performance of this kind of fertiliser were promising, the technique deserves development efforts. Furthermore, mussel cultivation has only been carried out on the east coast of Sweden for a couple of years and further research is needed to optimise the cultivation system with regard to the local conditions.

Large-scale anaerobic digestion is a much younger technology than largescale incineration, so further research on optimising biogas production is needed. For example, techniques for reducing methane losses in biogas production and upgrading based on solid substrates needs to be developed. For source-separated food waste collection, studies should be performed on optimising the collection route and also on the type of collection system that should be implemented, *e.g.* type of bags, coloured plastic bags, type of waste bins *etc.* When assessing the collection system, the environmental aspects should of course be considered, but also social aspects, degree of source separation performed *etc.*

The data used in this thesis on the consequences of stricter removal of nitrogen and phosphorus at a WWTP were rough estimates and these should be verified by simulations. The nitrous oxide emissions from different type of wastewater treatment techniques should also be further studied.

Furthermore, standardised methods for estimation of certain LCA inventory data need to be developed and formalised. Within agricultural systems, there is a need for applicable models for estimating various emissions, such as emissions from storage and spreading and losses of nitrogen and phosphorus from soil. The models should be practically feasible for LCA practitioner to use, *e.g.* not too time demanding or complex to use but still accurate enough. These emissions can have a great impact on the results and development of models to estimate such emissions more accurately would also increase the comparability between different studies and lower the uncertainty in LCA of agricultural systems.

7 Conclusions

- It is essential to assess complex recycling systems based on waste and by-products using a stringent and comprehensive approach such as LCA methodology, in order to carry out a fair comparison between systems studied.
- Choice of alternative technological systems in the system expansion, *e.g.* the energy and wastewater treatment systems included, had a great impact on the final results in this thesis.
- The renewable fertilisers investigated here all gave rise to goal conflicts, as none of them was able to reduce the impact for all impact categories studied.
- Of the organic fertilisers investigated, urine fertiliser reduced the impact in the largest number of categories compared with the reference scenario (use of chemical fertiliser).
- Meat meal, blackwater and urine fertilisers reduced greenhouse gas emissions compared with the reference scenarios (use of chemical fertiliser).
- Blackwater, urine, composted mussels and anaerobically stored mussels as fertilisers reduced primary energy use compared with the reference scenarios (use of chemical fertiliser).
- Urine and composted mussels as fertilisers reduced cadmium flow to arable soil compared with the reference scenarios (use of chemical fertiliser). Urine fertiliser added the lowest amount of cadmium to arable soil of all fertilisers investigated. Digested food waste and mussels both exceeded recommended cadmium levels (per kg phosphorus) on safe fertiliser use.
- The mussel scenarios added similar or lower amounts of cadmium to arable soil than to the reference scenarios (use of chemical fertiliser),



provided that the liming effect was exploited. Mussel-based fertilisers should thus be used as a combined liming and fertilising treatment.

- If the median levels of cadmium for chemical fertilisers in Europe had been used, all organic fertilisers investigated would have added less cadmium to the soil than chemical fertiliser.
- All organic fertilisers investigated avoided use of non-renewable phosphate rock, with the toilet waste fractions having the largest potential for avoiding non-renewable phosphate rock.
- Regarding carbon sequestration, digested food waste had the largest potential in relation to the recycled amount of nutrients.
- Better technologies and systems for reducing global warming potential and potentially acidifying and eutrophying emissions from the storage and spreading of organic fertilisers should be developed, as these emissions had a major impact in most comparisons.
- A system and technology for anaerobic storage of mussels should be developed, as this is currently only a theoretical option which had environmental advantages.
- Many aspects in the digestion of food waste need to be improved and further developed, such as methane losses from the biogas plant, reduced greenhouse gas emissions from storage of digestate (mainly nitrous oxide emissions from storage of solid digestate), improved food waste collection *etc.* Sensitivity analysis showed that if these improvements were applied similar results could be obtained for GWP and primary energy use for digested food waste and chemical fertiliser use.

References

- Aarsrud, P., Bisaillon, M., Hellström, H., Henriksson, G., Jakobsson, E., Jarlsvik, T., Martinsson, U., Jensen, C., Johansson, L.-G., Kanerot, M. and Ling, D. (2010). Förädling av rötrest från storskaliga biogasanläggningar. (Projektnummer WR-20). Borås: Waste Refinery.
- Althaus, H.-J., Chudacoff, M., Hischier, R., Jungbluth, N., Osses, M. and Primas, A. (2007). *Life Cycle Inventories of chemicals*. (Ecoinvent report No. 8, v2.0). Dübendorf: Swiss Centre for Life Cycle Inventories.
- Amon, B., Kryvoruchko, V., Amon, T., Zechmeister-Boltenstern, S. (2006). Methane, nitrous oxide and ammonia emissions during storage and after application of dairy cattle slurry and influence of slurry treatment. *Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment* 112, 153-162.
- Andersson, K. (2000). LCA of food products and production systems. *International Journal of LCA* 5:4, 239-248.
- Arnell, M. (2013). Utsläpp av lustgas och metan från avloppssystem. En granskning av kunskapsläget. (Rapport Nr 2013-11). Stockholm: Svenskt Vatten AB.
- Avfall Sverige (2010). *Biogödselhandbok biogödsel från storskaliga bio-gasanläggningar*. (Rapport U2010:11). Malmö: Avfall Sverige.
- Barber, S.A. (1995). Chemistry of soil-nutrient associations. In: Barber, S.A. (Ed.) Soil Nutrient Bioavailability: A Mechanistic Approach. Second Edition. NY: John Wiley & Sons, 9-49.
- Barberis, E., Ajmone Marsan, F., Scalenghe, R., Lammers, A., Schwertmann, U., Edwards, A.C., Maguire, R., Wilson, M.J., Delgado, A. and Torrent, J. (1996). European soils overfertilized with phosphorus: Part 1. Basic properties. *Fertilizer Research* 45, 199-207.
- Bare, J.C., Hofstetter, P., Pennington, D.W. and Udo de Haes, H.A. (2000). Midpoint versus endpoint: the sacrifices and benefits. *International Journal of LCA* 5:6, 319-326.
- Bare, J.C. (2009). Life cycle impact assessment research developments and needs. Clean Technologies and Environmental Policy 12, 341-351.
- Baumann, H. and Tillman, A.-M. (2004). *The hitch hiker's guide to LCA. An orientation in life cycle assessment methodology and application*. Lund: Studentlitteratur.
- van Beek, C.L., Meerburg, B.G., Schils, R.L.M., Verhagen, J. and Kuikman, P.J. (2010). Feeding the world's increasing population while limiting climate change impacts: linking N₂O and CH₄ emissions from agriculture to population growth. *Environmental Science & Policy* 13, 89-96.

- Bellarby, J., Foereid, B., Hastings, A. and Smith, P. (2008). *Cool Farming: Climate impacts of agriculture and mitigation potential*. Amsterdam: Greenpeace International.
- Bernstad, A. and la Cour Jansen, J. (2012). Review of comparative LCAs of food waste management systems - current status and potential improvements. *Waste Management* 32, 2439-2455.
- Björklund, A.E. (2002). Survey of approaches to improve reliability in LCA. *International Journal of LCA* 2, 64-72.
- Brander, M. and Wylie, C. (2011). The use of substitution in attributional life cycle assessment. *Greenhouse Gas Measurement and Management* 1:3-4, 161-166.
- Brentrup, F., Küsters, J., Lammel, J. and Kuhlmann, H. (2000). Methods to estimate on-field nitrogen emissions from crop production as an input to LCA studies in the agricultural sector. *International Journal of LCA* 5:6, 349-357.
- Brentrup, F., Küsters, J., Kuhlmann, H. and Lammel, J. (2001). Application of the Life Cycle Assessment methodology to agricultural production: an example of sugar beet production with different forms of nitrogen fertilisers. *European Journal of Agronomy* 14, 221-233.
- Brentrup, F., Küsters, J., Kuhlmann, H. and Lammel, J. (2004). Environmental impact assessment of agricultural production systems using the life cycle assessment methodology I. Theoretical concept of a LCA method tailored to crop production. *European Journal of Agronomy* 20, 247-264.
- Brentrup, F. and Pallière, C. (2008). *GHG emissions and energy efficiency in European nitrogen fertiliser production and use.* (Proceeding 639). York: The International Fertiliser Society.
- Börling, K. (2003). Phosphorus sorption, accumulation and leaching. Effects of long-term inorganic fertilization of cultivated soils. Diss. Uppsala: Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences.
- Cederberg, C. and Mattsson, B. (2000). Life cycle assessment of milk production a comparison of conventional and organic farming. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 8, 49-60.
- Cederberg, C., Wallman, M., Berglund, M. and Gustavsson, J. (2011). Klimatavtryck av ekologiska jordbruksprodukter. (SIK-rapport Nr 830 2011). Göteborg: SIK.
- Clemens, J., Trimborn, M., Weiland, P. and Amon, B. (2006). Mitigation of greenhouse gas emissions by anaerobic digestion of cattle slurry. *Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment* 112, 171-177.
- Cordell, D., Drangert, J.-O., White, S. (2009). The story of phosphorus: Global food security and food for thought. *Global Environmental Change* 19, 292-305.
- Cordell, D. and White, S. (2011). Peak hosphorus: clarifying the key issues of a vigorous debate about long-term hosphorus security. Review. *Sustainability* 3, 2027-2049.
- Dawson, C.J. and Hilton, J. (2011). Fertiliser availability in a resource-limited world: production and recycling of nitrogen and phosphorus. *Food Policy* 36, S14–S22.
- Defra (2008a). Agriculture in the United Kingdom 2008. (Statistics national statistics). [online] UK: Department for Environment Food & Rural Affairs. Available from http://archive.defra.gov.uk/evidence/statistics/foodfarm/general/auk/documents/AUK-2008.pdf [2013-06-04].

- Defra (2008b). *Agricultural specialisation*. (Defra Agricultural Change and Environment Observatory Research Report No. 11). UK: Department for Environment Food & Rural Affairs.
- Doltra, J., Lægdsmand, M. and Olesen, J.E. (2011). Cereal yield and quality as affected by nitrogen availability in organic and conventional arable crop rotations: a combined modeling and experimental approach. *European Journal of Agronomy* 34, 83-95
- Earles, J.M. and Halog, A. (2011). Consequential life cycle assessment: a review. *International Journal of LCA* 16, 445-453.
- EC (2006a). Development of agri-environmental indicators for monitoring the integration of environmental concerns into the common agricultural policy. Communication from the commission to the council and the European parliament. Brussels.
- EC (2006b). Directive 2006/12/EC of European Parliament and of the Council of 5 April 2006 on waste. Brussels: European Commission.
- EC (2007). Council Regulation (EC) No 834/2007 of 28 June 2007 on organic production and labelling of organic products and repealing Regulation (EEC) No 2092/91. Brussels: European Commission.
- EC (2008). Commission Regulation (EC) No 889/2008 of 5 September 2008 laying down detailed rules for the implementation of Council Regulation (EC) No 834/2007 on organic production and labelling of organic products with regard to organic production, labelling and control. Brussels: European Commission.
- EC (2010). International Reference Life Cycle Data System (ILCD) handbook general guide for Life Cycle Assessment - detailed guidance. European Commission - Joint Research Centre -Institute for Environment and Sustainability. First edition March 2010. EUR 24708 EN. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.
- EC (2011). Notification pursuant to Article 114(5) of the TFEU request for an authorisation to introduce national legislation being more stringent than provisions of an EU harmonisation measure. Official Journal of the European Union. 2011/C 309/07.
- EC (2013). Nitrogen in agriculture. Agriculture and environment. [online] Available from http://ec.europa.eu/agriculture/envir/report/en/nitro_en/report.htm [2013-11-05].
- EC (2014). *EU greenhouse gas emissions and targets. Climate actions*. [online] Available from http://ec.europa.eu/clima/policies/g-gas/index_en.htm [2014-01-24].
- Edström, M., Pettersson, O., Nilsson, L. and Hörndahl, T. (2005). *Jordbrukssektorns energianvändning*. (JTI-rapport Lantbruk & Industri 342). Uppsala: Institutet för jordbruksoch miljöteknik.
- EEA (2001). *Eutrophication in Europe's coastal waters*. (EEA Topic report 7/2001).Gunni Ærtebjerg (Task Leader) et al. Copenhagen: European Environment Agency.
- EEA (2005). Agriculture and environment in EU-15 the IRENA indicator report. (EEA Report No 6/2005). Copenhagen: European Environment Agency.
- EEA (2012). Annual European Union greenhouse gas inventory 1990-2010 and inventory report 2012. (EEA Technical report No 3/2012).Submission to the UNFCCC Secretariat. Copenhagen: European Environment Agency.

- EFSA (2009). *Cadmium in food scientific opinion of the Panel on Contaminants in the Food Chain.* (Scientific Opinions Question number: EFSA-Q-2005-221). Parma: European Food Safety Authority.
- Ekvall, T., Tillman, A.-M. and Molander, S. (2005). Normative ethics and methodology for life cycle assessment. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 13, 1225-1234.
- Ekvall, T., Assefa, G., Björklund, A., Eriksson, O. and Finnveden, G. (2007). What life-cycle assessment does and does not do in assessments of waste management. *Waste Management* 27, 989-996.
- El-Hage Scialabba, N. and Müller-Lindenlauf, M. (2010). Organic agriculture and climate change. *Renewable Agriculture and Food Systems* 25:2, 158-169.
- Eurostat (2009). *Organic farming statistics*. [online] Available from http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/statistics_explained/index.php/Organic_farming_statistics [2013-09-13].
- Eurostat (2010). *Agri-environmental statistics*. [online] Available from http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/statistics_explained/index.php/Agri-environmental_statistics [2013-09-11].
- Eurostat (2011a). *Nitrogen balance in agriculture*. [online] Available from http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/statistics_explained/index.php/Nitrogen_balance_in_agricultu re [2013-09-10].
- Eurostat (2011b). *Phosphorus balance in agriculture*. [online] Available from http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/statistics_explained/index.php/Phosphorus_balance_in_agricu lture [2013-09-10].
- Eurostat (2012a). *Agri-environmental indicator energy use*. [online] Available from http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/statistics_explained/index.php/Agri-environmental indicator energy_use [2013-09-06].
- Eurostat (2012b). *Agri-environmental indicator ammonia emissions*. [online] Available from http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/statistics_explained/index.php/Agri-environmental_indicator_-_ammonia_emissions [2013-09-06].
- FAO (2010). *FAO statistical yearbook 2010*. Statistics division. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.
- Fertilizers Europe (2013). EU fertilizer market key graphs. Brussels: Fertilizers Europe.
- Finnveden, G. (1999). Methodological aspects of life cycle assessment of integrated solid waste management systems. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling* 26, 173-187.
- Finnveden, G., Hauschild, M.Z., Ekvall, T., Guinée, J., Heijungs, R., Hellweg, S., Koehler, A., Pennington, D. and Suh, S. (2009). Recent developments in Life Cycle Assessment. Review. *Journal of Environmental Management* 91, 1-21.
- Freibauer, A., Rounsevell, M.D.A., Smith, P. and Verhagen, J. (2004). Carbon sequestration in the agricultural soils of Europe. *Geoderma* 122, 1-23.
- Gosling, P. and Shepherd, M. (2005). Long-term changes in soil fertility in organic arable farming systems in England, with particular reference to phosphorus and potassium. *Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment 105*, 425-432.
- Guinée, J.B. (ed.), Gorrée, M., Heijungs, R., Huppes, G., Kleijn, R., de Koning, A., van Oers, L., Wegener Sleeswijk, A., Suh, S., Udo de Haes, H.A., de Bruijn, H., van Duin, R. and

Huijbregts, M.A.J. (2002). Handbook on Life Cycle Assessment: operational guide to the ISO standards. Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishers.

- Hansen, B., Alrøe, H.F. and Kristensen, E.S. (2001). Approaches to assess the environmental impact of organic farming with particular regard to Denmark. *Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment* 83, 11-26.
- Hansen, T.L., Bhander, G.S. and Christensen, T.H. (2006). Life cycle modelling of environmental impacts of application of processed organic municipal solid waste on agricultural land (EASEWASTE). Waste Management & Research 24, 153-166.
- Heijungs, R. and Guinée, J.B. (2007). Allocation and 'what-if' scenarios in life cycle assessment of waste management systems. *Waste Management* 27, 997-1005.
- HELCOM (2011). *The fifth Baltic Sea Pollution Load Compilation (PLC-5)*. (Baltic Sea Environment Proceedings No. 128). Helsinki: Helsinki commission.
- Hyltén-Cavallius, I. (2010). Kadmiumhalterna fortfarande låga. (Växtpressen No. 2). Yara AB.

IFA (International Fertilizer Association) (2009). *Fertilizers, climate change and enhancing agricultural productivity sustainably.* First edition. Paris: IFA.

IFA (International Fertilizer Association) (2013). Agricultural nutrients. [online] Available from http://www.fertilizer.org/ifa/HomePage/SUSTAINABILITY/Environmentalissues/Agricultural-nutrients.html [2013-11-05].

IFOAM (International Federation of Organic Agriculture Movements) (2013a) *History* [online] Available from http://www.ifoam.org/en/about-us/history [2013-11-05].

IFOAM (International Federation of Organic Agriculture Movements) (2013b). Principles of organic agriculture [online] Available from http://www.ifoam.org/en/organiclandmarks/principles-organic-agriculture [2013-09-12].

IPCC (2006). Agriculture, forestry and other land use. In: Egglestone et al. (Eds.) 2006 IPCC Guidelines for National Greenhouse Gas Inventories. (Volume 4, Chapter 11). Geneva: Intergovernmental Panel of Climate Change.

ISO (International Organization for Standardization) (2006a). Environmental management – life cycle assessment – principles and framework. (ISO 14040: 2006). Brussels: European Committee for Standardization.

ISO (International Organization for Standardization) (2006b). Environmental management – life cycle assessment – requirements and guidelines. (ISO 14044: 2006). Brussels: European Committee for Standardization.

Jenssen, T.K. and Kongshaug, G. (2003). *Energy consumption and greenhouse gas emissions in fertiliser production*. (Proceeding No. 509). York: The International Fertiliser Society.

Jordbruksverket (2009). Växthusgaser från jordbruket - en översikt av utsläppsmekanismer och möjliga åtgärdsområden inför arbetet med ett handlingsprogram. (Promemoria, april 2009). Bioenergienheten. Jönköping: Swedish Board of Agriculture.

Jordbruksverket (2012a). *Försäljning av mineralgödsel 2010/11*. (Statistikrapport 2012:02). Jönköping: Swedish Board of Agriculture.

Jordbruksverket (2012b). Gödselmedel för ekologisk odling 2013. Specialgödselmedel och stallgödsel. Jönköping: Swedish Board of Agriculture.

Jordbruksverket (2013a). Jordbrukets miljöpåverkan. *Jordbruksstatistisk årsbok 2013*. (Kapitel 12). Official Statistics of Sweden. Örebro: Statistics Sweden.

- Jordbruksverket (2013b). *Riktlinjer för gödsling och kalkning 2014*. (Jordbruksinformation 11). Jönköping: Swedish Board of Agriculture.
- Karlsson, S. and Rodhe, L. (2002). Översyn av Statistiska Centralbyråns beräkning av ammoniakavgången i jordbruket – emissionsfaktorer för ammoniak vid lagring och spridning av stallgödsel. (JTI Uppdragsrapport). Uppsala: Institutet för jordbruks- och miljöteknik.
- KemI (2011). Kadmiumhalten måste minska för folkhälsans skull: En riskbedömning av kadmium med mineralgödsel i fokus. Rapport från ett regeringsuppdrag. Sundbyberg: the Swedish Chemicals Agency.
- KRAV (2013). Regler för KRAV-certifierad produktion utgåva 2013. Uppsala: KRAV.
- Lal, Rattan. (2008). Carbon sequestration. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B* 363, 815-830.
- Lindahl., O. (2010). *Musselodling i Östersjön*. (Vetenskaplig slutrapport). Kristineberg: Vetenskapsakademien.
- Linderholm, K. and Mattsson, J.E. (2013). Analys av fosforflöden i Sverige. (Rapport 2013:5). Alnarp: Sveriges Lantbruksuniversitet.
- Lundie, S., Ciroth, A. and Huppes, G. (2007). Inventory methods in LCA: towards consistency and improvement. (Task Force 3: Methodological Consistency, Final report). Paris: UNEP-SETAC Life Cycle Initiative.
- Løes, A.K. and Øgaard, A.F. (1997). Changes in the nutrient content of agricultural soil on conversion to organic farming in relation to farm-level nutrient balances and soil contents of clay and organic matter. *Acta Agriculturae Scandanavica Section B, Soil and Plant Science* 47, 201-214.
- Matson, P.A., Parton, W.J., Power, A.G. and Swift, M.J. (1997). Agricultural intensification and ecosystem properties. *Science* 277, 504-509.
- Naylor, R., Steinfeld, H., Falcon, W., Galloway, J. (2005). Losing the links between livestock and land. *Science* 310, 1621-1622.
- Nemecek, T. and Gaillard, G. (2010). Challenges in assessing the environmental impacts of crop production and horticulture. In: Sonesson, U., Berlin, J. and Ziegler, F. (Eds.) *Environmental* assessment and management in the food industry: Life Cycle Assessment and related approaches. Cambridge: Woodhead Publishing Limited.
- Nemecek, T. and Kägi, T. (2007). Life Cycle Inventories of Agricultural Production Systems. (Ecoinvent report No. 15, v2.0). Agroscope Reckenholz-Taenikon Research Station ART, Zurich and Dübendorf: Swiss Centre for Life Cycle Inventories.
- Nicholson, F.A. Smith, S.R., Alloway, B.J., Carlton-Smith, C. and Chambers, B.J. (2003). An inventory of heavy metals inputs to agricultural soils in England and Wales. *Science of the Total Environment* 311, 205-219.
- Nziguheba, G. and Smolders, E. (2008). Input of trace elements in agricultural soils via phosphate fertilizers in European Countries. *Science of the Total Environment 390*, 53-57.
- Olesen, J.E., Askegaard, M. and Rasmussen, I.A. (2009). Winter cereal yields as affected by animal manure and green manure in organic arable farming. *European Journal of Agronomy* 30, 119-128.
- Organic World (2013). Organic Rules: Organic standards and regulations. [online] Available from http://www.organic-world.net/rules [2013-11-05]

- Payraudeau, S., van der Werf, H.M.G. and Vertès, F. (2007). Analysis of the uncertainty associated with the estimation of nitrogen losses from farming systems. *Agricultural Systems* 94, 416-430.
- Petersen, S.O., Dorno, N., Lindholst, S., Feilberg, A. and Eriksen, J. (2013). Emissions of CH₄, N₂O, NH₃ and odorants from pig slurry during winter and summer storage. *Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems* 95, 103-113.
- Pizzol, M., Christensen, P., Schmidt J. and Thomsen M. (2011). Eco-toxicological impact of "metals" on the aquatic and terrestrial ecosystem: A comparison between eight different methodologies for Life Cycle Impact Assessment (LCIA). *Journal of Cleaner Production* 19, 687-698.
- Potting, J. and Hauschild, M.Z. (2006). Spatial differentiation in Life Cycle Impact Assessment. A decade of method development to increase the environmental realism of LCIA. *International Journal of LCA* 11: Special Issue 1, 11-13.
- Rockström, J., Steffen, W., Noone, K., Persson, Å, Chapin, S., Lambin, E.F., Lenton, T.M., Scheffer, M., Folke, C., Schellnhuber, H.J., Nykvist, B., de Wit, C.A., Hughes, T., van der Leeuw, S., Rodhe, H., Sorlin, S., Snyder, P.K., Costanza, R., Svedin, U., Falkenmark, M., Karlberg, L., Corell, R.W., Fabry, V.J., Hansen, J., Walker, B., Liverman, D., Richardson, K., Crutzen, P. and Foley, J.A. (2009). A safe operating space for humanity. *Nature* 461, 472-475.
- Rodhe, L., Richert Stintzing, A. and Steineck, S. (2004). Ammonia emissions after application of human urine to a clay soil for barley growth. *Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems* 68, 191-198.
- Rodhe, L., Ascue, J., Tersmeden, M., Willén, A., Nordberg, Å., Salomon, E. and Sundberg, M. (2013). Växthusgaser från rötad och orötad gödsel vid lagring och efter spridning - samt beräkningar av ammoniakavgång och skörd i vårkorn. (Lantbruk & Industri Rapport 413). Uppsala: Institute of Agricultural and Environmental Engineering.
- Rosenbaum, R.K., Bachmann T.M., Swirsky Gold L., Huijbregts, M.A.J., Jolliet, O., Juraske, R., Koehler, A., Larsen, H.F., MacLeod, M., Margni, M., McKone, T.E., Payet, J., Schuhmacher, M., van de Meent, D. and Hauschild, M.Z. (2008). USEtox—the UNEP-SETAC toxicity model: recommended characterisation factors for human toxicity and freshwater ecotoxicity in life cycle impact assessment. *International Journal of LCA* 13, 532-546.
- Rosmarin, A. (2004). The precarious geopolitics of phosphorous, down to earth. *Science and Environment Fortnightly*, 27-31.
- Röös, E., Sundberg, C., Tidåker, P., Strid, I. and Hansson, P.-A. (2013). Can carbon footprint serve as an indicator of the environmental impact of meat production? *Ecological Indicators* 24, 573-581.
- SCB (2012a). Gödselmedel i jordbruket 2010/11. Mineral- och stallgödsel till olika grödor samt hantering och lagring av stallgödsel. (MI SM 1203). Örebro: Statistics Sweden.
- SCB (2012b). Utsläpp till vatten och slamproduktion 2010. Kommunala reningsverk, skogsindustri samt övrig industri. (MI 22 SM 1201). Örebro: Statistics Sweden.
- SCB (2013a). Ekologisk växtodling 2012. Omställda arealer och arealer under omställning. (JO10 SM1303). Örebro: Statistics Sweden.
- SCB (2013b). Försäljning av mineralgödsel för jord- och trädgårdsbruk under 2011/12. (MI 30 SM 1301). Örebro: Statistics Sweden.



- SCB (2013c). Försäljning av kalk för jord- och trädgårdsbruk, sjöar, vattendrag och skog 2012.
 (MI 30 SM 1303). Örebro: Statistics Sweden.
- SCB (Statistics Sweden), Jordbruksverket (Swedish Board of Agriculture), SEPA (the Swedish Environmental Protection Agency) and LRF (the Federation of Swedish Farmers) (2012). *Hållbarhet i svenskt jordbruk 2012*. Stockholm: Statistics Sweden.
- Schmidt, J.H. (2008). System delimitation in agricultural consequential LCA. Outline of methodology and illustrative case study of wheat in Denmark. *International Journal of LCA* 13:4, 350-364.
- Schönning, C. and Stenström, T.A. (2004). *Guidelines on the safe use of urine and faeces in ecological sanitation systems*. (Report 2004:1). Stockholm: EcoSanRes.
- SEPA (2008). Näringsbelastningen på Östersjön och Västerhavet 2006. Sveriges underlag till HELCOMs femte Pollution Load Compilation. (Rapport 5815). Stockholm: the Swedish Environmental Protection Agency.
- SEPA (2009). Sveriges åtaganden i Baltic Sea Action Plan; Konsekvensanalyser. (Rapport 5984). Stockholm: the Swedish Environmental Protection Agency.
- SEPA (2010a). Update on the Action plan for recycling of phosphorus from wastewater. Phosphorus – resources, access, quality. (Report by Steen, I). Stockholm: the Swedish Environmental Protection Agency.
- SEPA (2010b). Tillståndet i svensk åkermark och gröda. Data från 2001-2007. (Rapport 6349). Stockholm: the Swedish Environmental Protection Agency.
- SEPA (2012). *National Inventory Report. Sweden 2013*. Stockholm: the Swedish Environmental Protection Agency.
- SEPA (2013). Hållbar återföring av fosfor. Naturvårdsverkets redovisning av ett uppdrag från regeringen. (Rapport 6580). Stockholm: the Swedish Environmental Protection Agency.
- Sommer, S.G., Petersen, S.O. and Søgaard, H.T. (2000). Greenhouse gas emission from stored livestock slurry. *Journal of Environmental Quality* 29, 744-751.
- Sommer, S.G., Petersen, A.O., Sørensen, P., Poulsen, H.D. and Møller, H.B. (2007). Methane and carbon dioxide emissions and nitrogen turnover during liquid manure storage. *Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems* 78,27-36.
- Sonesson, U. (1996). Modelling of the Compost and Transport Process in the ORWARE Simulation Model. (Report 214). Uppsala: Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences.
- Stockdale, E.A., Shepherd, M.A., Fortune, S. and Cuttle, S.P. (2002). Soil fertility in organic farming systems-fundamentally different? *Soil Use and Management* 18, 301-308.
- Sveriges Regering (2006). *Ekologisk produktion och konsumtion Mål och inriktning till 2010.* (Regeringens skrivelse 2005/06:88). Stockholm: the Swedish Government
- Sveriges Regering (2012). Svenska miljömål preciseringar av miljökvalitetsmålen och en första uppsättning etappmål. (Ds 2012:23). Environmental Department. Stockholm: the Swedish Government.
- Sveriges Riksdag (2010). *Uppföljning av ekologisk produktion och offentlig konsumtion*. (Rapport 2010/11:RFR1). Stockholm: the Swedish Parliament.
- Thorup-Kristensen, K., Magid, J. and Jensen, L.S. (2003). Catch crops and green manures as biological tools in nitrogen management in temperate zones. *Advances in Agronomy* 79, 227-302.
- Tidåker, P., Mattsson, B. and Jönsson, H. (2007). Environmental impact of wheat production using human urine and mineral fertilisers - a scenario study. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 15, 52-62.
- Tillman, A.-M. (2000). Significance of decision-making for LCA methodology. *Environmental Impact Assessment Review* 20, 113-123.
- Torstensson, G. (1998). Nitrogen delivery and utilization by subsequent crops after incorporation of leys with different plant composition. *Biological Agriculture & Horticulture: An International Journal for Sustainable Production Systems* 16:2, 129-143.
- Tuomisto, H.L., Hodge, I.D., Riordan, P. and Macdonald D.W. (2012). Does organic farming reduce environmental impacts? - A meta-analysis of European research. *Journal of Environmental Management* 112, 309-320.
- UN (2013). World Population Prospects: The 2012 Revision, Highlights and Advance Tables. Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division. (ESA/P/WP.228). New York: United Nations.
- UNFCCC (1998). Kyoto Protocol to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. (Annex FCCC/CP/1997/7/Add.1.). Bonn: United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change.
- USGS (U.S. Geological Survey) (2013). *Mineral commodity summaries*. [online] Available from http://minerals.usgs.gov/minerals/pubs/mcs/ [2013-09-12].
- Vaccari, D.A. (2009). Phosphorus: a looming crisis. Scientific American 300:6, 54-9.
- Van Kauwenbergh, S. (2010). World phosphate rock reserves and resources. Washington: International Fertilizer Development Centre (IFDC).
- de Vries, W., Römkens, P.F.A.M., van Leeuwen, T. and Bronswijk, J.J.B. (2002). Heavy metals. In: Haygarth, P.M. and Jarvis, S.C. (Eds.) *Agriculture, Hydrology and Water Quality*. Oxfordshire: CABI Publishing.
- Watson, C.A., Atkinson, D., Gosling, P., Jackson, L.R. and Rayns, F.W. (2002). Managing soil fertility in organic farming systems. *Soil Use and Management* 18, 239-247.
- Westling, K. (2011). Lustgasemissioner från avloppsreningsverk en litteraturstudie. (IVL Rapport B1977). Stockholm: IVL Svenska Miljöinstitutet AB.
- WHO (2006). WHO guidelines for the safe use of wastewater, excreta and greywater. In: Volume IV. Excreta and greywater use in agriculture. Geneva: World Health Organization.
- Willer, H. and Kilcher, L. (2012). The world of organic agriculture statistics and emerging trends 2012. Frick: Research Institute of Organic Agriculture (FiBL); Bonn: International Federation of Organic Agriculture Movements (IFOAM).
- Williams, A.G., Audsley, E. and Sandars, D.L. (2010). Environmental burdens of producing bread wheat, oilseed rape and potatoes in England and Wales using simulation and system modelling. *International Journal of LCA* 15, 855-868.
- Winkler, J. and Bilitewski, B. (2007). Comparative evaluation of life cycle assessment models for solid waste management. *Waste Management* 27, 1021-1031.
- Wivstad, M., Salomon, E., Spångberg, J. and Jönsson, H. (2009). Ekologisk produktion möjligheter att minska övergödning. Uppsala: Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences.
- Zamagni, A., Guinée, J., Heijungs, R., Masoni, P. and Raggi, A. (2012). Lights and shadows in consequential LCA. *International Journal of LCA* 17, 904-918.

73

Acknowledgements

I want to thank my supervisors for their inputs, encouragement and help when needed. I am especially glad for the differences in supervising that they all contributed with, Håkan with his great engagement, Pernilla for her quick responses, always, and Per-Anders for his more holistic view on things. Although I know they did not always have much time, I have felt a great support behind me. I also want to thank FORMAS who funded a large part of my project.

Secondly, I want to thank my colleagues, making ET a very nice place to go to everyday. A special thanks to Marie and Agnes, with whom I shared small talks, chocolate, work concentration, less work concentration and offices with. A thank to Elin for her creative inputs on everything, including yearly diets and business ideas. Evgheni for always being so supportive. Lotta for the coffee breaks on the balcony. Cecilia for always being up for a challenge. Erik for knocking so hard on my door. Majsan, Berit and Sven that fixed many practical things during the years. Etc.

For other great inputs to my work I want to give a special thanks to Mary, our virtual fairy godmother. Without your help I surely would not sound as scientific in my written work. I also want to thank Leo Virta at Konvex AB, Per-Johan Lööf at Gyllebo Gödning (at that time), Odd Lindahl at the Sven Lovén Centre for Marine Sciences, Bjørn Aspøy at Smart Farm AS, Karin Pettersson at Vafab Miljö AB and Gunnar Hagsköld at Växtkraft for taking your time when I needed data and information. I want to thank Yoon Lin Chiew at my department and Andras Baky at JTI for good collaboration on the last paper.

Last, but not least, I want to thank family and friends. Lars, that during my weak moments made me remember why I was doing this and who also have been cooking and cleaning when I did not have time. Leo and Love for thinking that I only have been drinking hot chocolate and playing computer

75

games at work. My mother, Ingrid, who always supported me unconditionally. My father, Anders, who by being a researcher himself somehow probably influenced me to do this. My grandmother, Inga-Britt, who always believed in me. Anita, Rasmus, Kajsa, Nadja and Anja, for being such great supportive family. Thanks to my friends that have been referring to me as their "poo-friend", thinking I have done research on "bajs", only. I forgive you. Thanks Caroline for sending me cheerful postcards while writing on my thesis. Mika for reading parts of my thesis. Anna, Cecilia, Annika, Johanna for always being there, sharing tears and laughter. Thanks to all my other friends! Friends are the best support in the world.

February 2014.

76